Western University Scholarship@Western

Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository

12-2-2013 12:00 AM

Effects of Biodiesel Concentration on Microbial Deterioration of Polyethylene in a Simulated Fuel Storage Tank

Juan Manuel Restrepo-Florez, The University of Western Ontario

Supervisor: DR. AMARJEET BASSI, *The University of Western Ontario* A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Engineering Science degree in Chemical and Biochemical Engineering © Juan Manuel Restrepo-Florez 2013

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd

Part of the Biochemical and Biomolecular Engineering Commons, Biodiversity Commons, Biotechnology Commons, Environmental Microbiology and Microbial Ecology Commons, and the Polymer Science Commons

Recommended Citation

Restrepo-Florez, Juan Manuel, "Effects of Biodiesel Concentration on Microbial Deterioration of Polyethylene in a Simulated Fuel Storage Tank" (2013). *Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository*. 1730. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/1730

This Dissertation/Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholarship@Western. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository by an authorized administrator of Scholarship@Western. For more information, please contact wlswadmin@uwo.ca.

EFFECT OF BIODIESEL CONCENTRATION ON MICROBIAL DETERIORATION OF POLYETHYLENE IN A SIMULATED FUEL STORAGE TANK

(Format: Integrated Article)

by

Juan Manuel Restrepo-Flórez

Graduate Program in Chemical and Biochemical Engineering

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Engineering Science

The School of Graduate and Postdoctoral Studies The University of Western Ontario London, Ontario, Canada

© Juan-Manuel Restrepo-Flórez 2014

Abstract

In this study a simulated fuel storage tank was used to investigate the effect of biodiesel concentration on biodegradation of polyethylene. This research is relevant in the field of fuel storage. The simulated storage system consisted of a number of identical conical flasks. Each flask was comprised of two layers, an upper one consisting of a fuel blend of diesel with biodiesel in concentrations ranging from 0 to 100% of biodiesel and the bottom layer containing an aqueous mineral media inoculated with a community obtained from a real fuel storage facility. Polyethylene slabs cut to a specific size were immersed in the aqueous layer and were aged for 200 days, the system was kept at environmental temperature of approximate 25°. The microbial composition of the aqueous layer, biofilm development on polyethylene slabs and changes in polymer surface were studied. The results in this study confirm that biodiesel in a mixture of diesel-biodiesel can affect both the composition and metabolic capabilities of microbial communities in diesel storage tanks. Biodiesel can also affect the biofilm community structure and the biodegradation of polyethylene. However, microorganisms induced only surface damage and it is unlikely that in the short term it represents a risk for the infrastructure.

Keywords

Biodiesel, polyethylene, biofilm, biodegradation, fuel storage

Co-Authorship Statement

In the development of this work five papers were written and coauthored, the extent of the collaboration of the co-authors is stated below.

Chapter 1

Article title	Effect of biodiesel addition on microbial population in diesel	
	storage tanks	
Current status	Published, NACE international corrosion conference and expo,	
	(2013).	
J-M Restrepo-Flórez performed the experimental design, the lab work and wrote the		
paper, A Bassi and M. Thompson were the technical and theoretical support both for the		
analysis and experimental design, they also review and corrected the multiple drafts of		
the paper.		

Chapter 2

Article title	Degradation and deterioration of polyethyelene by the action	
	of microorganisms-a review	
Current Status	Submitted, International biodegradation and biodeterioration	
J-M Restrepo-Flórez wrote the paper, A. Bassi and M. Thompson were the technical		
and theoretical support. They reviewed, edited and corrected multiple drafts of the		
paper		

Chapter 3

Article title	Effect of biodiesel addition on microbial community structure	
	in a simulated fuel storage system	
Current status	Published, Bioresource technology, 147 (2013):456-463	
J-M Restrepo-Flórez performed the experimental design, the lab work and wrote the		
paper. L. Rehmann, A. Bassi and M. Thompson were the technical and theoretical		
support both for the analysis and experimental design. They also reviewed and		
corrected multiple drafts of the paper.		

Chapter 4

Article title	Investigation of Biofilm Formation on Polyethylene in a	
	Diesel/Biodiesel Fuel Storage Environment	
Current status	Submitted, Fuel	
J-M Restrepo-Flórez performed the experimental design, the lab work and wrote the		
paper. L. Rehmann, A. Bassi and M. Thompson were the technical and theoretical		
support both for the analysis and experimental design. They also reviewed and		
corrected multiple drafts of the paper.		

Chapter 5

Article title	Effect of Biodiesel on Biodeterioration of Linear Low Density	
	Polyethylene (LLDPE) in a simulated fuel storage tank	
Current status	Submitted, Polymer Degradation and Stability	
J-M Restrepo-Flórez performed the experimental design, the lab work and wrote the		
paper. J-A Wood, L. Rehmann, A. Bassi and M. Thompson were the technical and		
theoretical support both for the analysis and experimental design. They also reviewed		
and corrected multiple drafts of the paper.		

Acknowledgments

I want to thank my supervisor Dr. Amarjeet Bassi for his advice and help; his trust and motivation always help me to keep going.

I also want to extend my thanks to Dr. Lars Rehmann, Dr. Michael Thompson and Dr. Jeff Wood for the help and orientation received.

A special place must be saved for the friends who advised me, helped me and supported me in the time I needed: Ana Maria Aguirre, Diego Cufiño, Luis Luque, Natalia Lesmes, Patricio Valadez, Gabriela Navarro, Jorge Garcia and Sonia Gutierrez.

I am very grateful to my office mates Valerie Orr, Gleb Meirson and Vahid Dehnavid, for bringing fun when boringness was around.

I also want to thank my lab mates Sheryas Yedahali, Harpreet Kaur, Theresa Turnbull and Gureet Chandok for their friendship and joyfulness.

The most sincere thanks must be extended to my aunt and uncle Catalina Restrepo and Bruno Nirta, for their patience, support and love; no written lines can express the deep respect and gratefulness I feel.

To Any Carolina Cuervo for appearing in my life unexpectedly as everything that is good and meaningful.

Finally I want to thank my family: my mother Gloria Lucia, my father Oscar Alberto, my brother Jose Miguel, my sister Maria Paula, my aunts Maria Elena and Monica Maria and my grandparents Ester and Pastor. For their love, support and trust. It is for you that this has been made.

Dedication

To my grandfather Pastor Restrepo who keeps teaching me what a good man is (a mi abuelo Pastor Restrepo que sigue enseñandome lo que és un buen hombre)

Table of Contents

Abstractii
Co-Authorship Statementiii
Acknowledgmentsv
Dedication vi
Гable of Contentsvii
List of Tablesxi
List of Figures xiv
List of Abbreviationsxvii
Nomenclature xix
Chapter 1 1
I Introduction 1
1.1 Research objectives
Bibliography4
Chapter 2
2 Literature Review
2.1 Materials used in this study
2.1.1 Polyethylene
2.1.2 Diesel
2.1.3 Biodiesel
2.2 Microbiology of diesel storage tanks
2.2.1 Characteristics of the ecosystems established in diesel storage tanks 11
2.2.2 Microbiology of fuel storage tanks 12
2.2.3 Impact of biodiesel addition to a diesel storage tank on the ecosystem characteristics
2.3 Polyethylene biodegradation

		2.3.1	Microorganisms related to polyethylene degradation	20
		2.3.2	Effect of microbial activity on polyethylene	23
		2.3.3	Mechanisms of polyethylene biodegradation	31
		2.3.4	Conclusions and perspectives	33
	Bibl	iograpl	hy	34
C	hapte	r 3		44
3	Effe Stor	ct of B age Sy	iodiesel Addition on Microbial Community Structure in a Simulated Fue stem	1 . 44
	3.1	Materi	als and methods	46
		3.1.1	Experimental set up	46
		3.1.2	Properties of the water layer	47
		3.1.3	Microbial counts	47
		3.1.4	Community level physiological profiling (CLPP)	47
		3.1.5	16s rDNA sequencing	48
	3.2	Result	s and discussion	50
		3.2.1	Properties of the broth	50
		3.2.2	Microbial counts	52
		3.2.3	Community level physiological profiling	54
		3.2.4	16s rDNA sequencing	58
		Biblio	graphy	61
C	hapte	r 4		66
4	Inve Envi	stigatio ironme	on of Biofilm Formation on Polyethylene in a Diesel/Biodiesel Fuel Storant	age . 66
	4.1	Materi	als and methods	68
		4.1.1	Experimental set up	68
		4.1.2	Biofilm development	69
		4.1.3	Biofilm community structure	. 71

	4.2	Result	S	73
		4.2.1	Biofilm development	73
		4.2.2	Biofilm community structure	76
	4.3	Discus	sion	79
		4.3.1	Biofilm development	79
		4.3.2	Community structure	81
	Bib	liograpl	ny	85
C	hapte	er 5		90
5	Effe a sin	ect of bi mulated	odiesel on biofilm activity on linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE)) in 90
	5.1	Materi	als and methods	93
		5.1.1	Experimental set up	93
		5.1.2	Biofilm growth quantification	94
		5.1.3	Polyethylene sample preparation	94
		5.1.4	Study of microbial effect on the chemistry of the surface	95
		5.1.5	Changes in the crystallinity of the polymer	96
		5.1.6	Gravimetric analysis	96
		5.1.7	Polymer topography	96
		5.1.8	Statistical analysis	97
	5.2	Result	S	97
		5.2.1	Biofilm growth	97
		5.2.2	Study of microbial effect on the chemistry of the surface	98
		5.2.3	Changes in crystallinity	100
		5.2.4	Gravimetric analysis	101
		5.2.5	Changes in the topography of the polymer	101
	5.3	Discus	sion	103

	5.3.1	Biofilm growth	103
	5.3.2	Surface chemistry	104
	5.3.3	Changes in the crystallinity of the polymer	105
	5.3.4	Changes in the topography of the polymer	105
Bibl	liograpl	ny	106
Chapte	r 6		112
6 Con	clusion	is and Recommendations	112
6.1	Conclu	isions	112
6.2	Future	work	113
7 APF	PENDI	CES	114
7.1	APPE	NDIX I: Design of universal primers for bacteria	114
7.2	APPE	NDIX II: DNA-ase treatment in PCR to avoid false positives	115
7.3	APPE	NDIX III: Calibration curve for crystal violet method	116
7.4	APPE	NDIX IV: Changes in acidity in the fuel phase	117
7.5	DETA	ILS OF STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR DIFFERENT VATIABLES	118
	7.5.1	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO SUSPENDED COMMUNITY	118
	7.5.2	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO BIOFILM COMMUNITY	120
	7.5.3	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO POLYETHYLENE DEGRADATION	121
Curricu	ılum V	itae	125

List of Tables

Table 2-1. Physical and chemical properties of the most important types of polyethylene 9
Table 2-2. Typical composition of diesel fuel 10
Table 2-3. Typical composition of biodiesel fuel 10
Table 2-4. Different microorganisms able to use compounds present in diesel as carbon/energy source 14
Table 2-5. Different microenvironments used in the study of polyethylene biodegradation . 20
Table 2-6. Bacterial strains associated with polyethylene biodegradation. 21
Table 2-7. Fungal strains associated with polyethylene biodegradation
Table 2-8. Changes observed on polyethylene surfaces after treatment with microorganisms
Table 2-9. Changes in molecular number due to microbial activity in different studies
Table 2-10. Changes in mechanical properties due to microbial activity in different polyethylene samples 29
Table 2-11. Weight loss percentage due to biological action in different polyethylene kinds non-subjected to pre-oxidation treatment
Table 3-1. Logarithm of colony forming units of mesophilic heterotrophic bacteria growing
in the water layer of the system at different biodiesel concentrations measured at different times during the course of the experiment
Table 3-2. Logarithm of colony forming units of anaerobes growing in the water layer of the system at different biodiesel concentrations measured at different times during the course of the experiment
Table 3-3. Relative frequency of isolation in libraries constructed at the beginning of the
experiment (L1) and 100 days after in pure diesel (L2) or pure biodiesel (L3)

Table 3-4. Metabolic features of genus isolated in this study
Table 4-1. Relative frequency of isolation of microbial genera in the libraries constructed for
different polymers under different concentrations of biodiesel
Table 5-1. Changes in crystallinity percentage over the course of the experiment
Table 7-1. Specificity and coverage of primers designed in this study 114
Table 7-2. Properties of the primers used in this study
Table 7-3ANOVA table for the variable growth. 118
Table 7-4. Results for comparison of growth among treatments at different times during the experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters 118
Table 7-5. ANOVA table for pH analysis of the water layer during 200 days of theexperiment
Table 7-6. Results for comparison of the pH among treatments at different times during the
experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters 119
Table 7-7. ANOVA table for the logarithm of heterotrophic bacteria plate counts 119
Table 7-8. ANOVA table for the the logarithm of anaerobic bacteria plate counts 119
Table 7-9. ANOVA table for biofilm growth on different polymers at different biodiesel concentrations 120
Table 7-10. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated at different
biodiesel concentrations in the polymers used in this experiment. Significant differences
among treatments are shown with different letters
Table 7-11. ANOVA table for relative viability of biofilm growing on different polymers at
different biodiesel concentrations

Table 7-12. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated at different
biodiesel concentrations. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different
letters
Table 7-13. ANOVA table for biofilm growing on LLDPE at different biodiesel
concentrations
Table 7-14. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated in the presence
of microorganisms at different biodiesel. Significant differences among treatments are shown
with different letters
Table 7-15. ANOVA table for keto-carbonyl index of LLDPE surface for samples incubated
in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations 122
Table 7-16 Results for comparison of keto-carbonyl index among samples incubated with
microorganisms at different hisdiasal concentrations at different times during the experiment
microorganisms at different biodieser concentrations at different times during the experiment.
Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters
Table 7-17. ANOVA table for contact angle of LLDPE surface for samples incubated in the
presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations 122
Table 7-18. Results for comparison of contact angle among samples incubated with
microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations. Significant differences among
treatments are shown with different letters
Table 7-10 ANOVA table for the basic component of the surface free energy of LLDPE
surface for samples incubated in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel
concentrations
Table 7-20. Results for comparison of basic component of the surface free energy among
samples incubated with microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations. Significant
differences among treatments are shown with different letters
unreferices among treatments are snown with different letters
Table 7-21. ANOVA table for crystallinity of LLDPE for samples incubated in the presence
of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations

List of Figures

Figure 2-1. Chemical structure of polyethylene
Figure 2-2. Illustration of a microbial ecosystem in a fuel storage tank
Figure 2-3. Metabolic pathway for the biodegradation of linear hydrocarbons 15
Figure 2-4. Hypothetical mechanisms of polyethylene degradation
Figure 3-1. Microbial growth at different biodiesel concentrations during the 200 days of the experiment. Significant higher accumulation in pure biodiesel samples was observed at the end of the experiment
Figure 3-2. Change in the pH of the water layer during the 200 days of the experiment. Acidification of the water layer in pure biodiesel samples and alkalization of pure diesel ones was observed
Figure 3-3. PCA for samples at 25 days (A), 50 days (B), 75 days (C) and 100 days (D) 55
Figure 3-4. Euclidean distance between community level physiological profiles (CLPP) of the initial community and microbial communities at different times during the experiment. 56 Figure 3-5. Number of carbon sources used by the communities based on CLPP patterns 57
Figure 3-6. Results of principal component analysis for the three libraries constructed: (L1) at the beginning of the experiment, (L2) 100 days after in pure diesel and (L3) 100 days after in pure biodiesel
Figure 4-1. Biofilm growth quantification on the surfaces of the three polymers studied after 200 days of incubation: low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), Cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) and polyethylene half coated with nylon (LLDPE/PA)
Figure 4-2. Relative Biofilm viability quantified by hydrolysis of fluorescein diacetate for the biofilm developed on the three polymers studied after 200 days of incubation: linear-low-

density polyethylene (LLDPE), cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) and polyethylene half
coated with nylon (LLDPE/PA)74
Figure 4-3. Images for biofilms after 200 days of incubation for different polymers incubated at different biodiesel concentrations
Figure 4-4. Principal component analysis of CLPP when pure biodiesel samples are included. Two clusters are observed (shown as squares in the figure) one corresponding to pure
biodiesel samples and one containing both pure diesel or blends 50% biodiesel76
Figure 4-5. Principal component analysis of CLPP patterns for biofilm communities once pure biodiesel samples were excluded. (A) Grouping pattern based on the nature of the surface. (B) Grouping pattern based on biodiesel concentration in the fuel phase
Figure 4-6. Number of substrates used in the CLPP profiles for samples obtained from different polymers growing under different biodiesel concentrations. Error bars indicated for standard deviation
Figure 4-7. Principal component analysis of the six 16S rDNA libraries generated in this study
Figure 4-8. Typical structure of a micro-colony, polysaccharide mediated interaction can be observed in the picture
Figure 5-1. Experimental set up used in this study
Figure 5-2. Biofilm growth on polyethylene surfaces at various biodiesel-diesel rations over 100 days of incubation
Figure 5-3. Keto carbonyl index of polyethylene samples during the first 75 days of the experiment
Figure 5-4. Contact angle with water of polyethylene surfaces
Figure 5-5. Basic component of the surface free energy calculated by using Young-Dupré equation

Figure 5-6. SEM images of polyethylene samples incubated at different biodiesel
concentrations
Figure 5-7. SEM images of biofilms growing on polyethylene, Bacteria penetrating the
surface of the polymer are indicated by arrows 103
Figure 7-1. Amplification of bacterial DNA at different annealing temperatures with the
primers designed in this study 114
Figure 7-2. Agarose gel for treated and untreated samples with DNAse
Figure 7-3. Linear relation between absorbance and relative amount of biofilm 116
Figure 7-4. Acidity of the fuel phase determined by titration with KOH 117

List of Abbreviations

- ANOVA: Analysis of variance
- ATR: Attenuated total reflectance
- AWCD: Average well color development
- BIC: Bayesian information criteria
- B0: Pure diesel
- B25: Blend of diesel with 25% biodiesel
- B50: Blend of diesel with 50% biodiesel
- B75: Blend of diesel with 75% biodiesel
- B100: Pure biodiesel
- CFU: Colony forming units
- CLPP: Community level physiological profiling
- DGGE: Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis
- DSC: Differential scanning calorimetry
- FTIR: Fourier Transformed infrared spectroscopy
- HDPE: High density polyethylene
- HT-GPC: High temperature gel-permeation chromatography
- HT-SEC: High temperature size exclusion chromatography
- LDPE: Low density polyethylene
- LLDPE: Linear low density polyethylene
- M_n: Number average molecular weight

PA: Polyamide-11

- PCA: Principal component analysis
- PCR: Polymerase chain reaction
- rDNA: ribosomal deoxyribonucleic acid
- SEM: Scanning electron microscopy
- UMTS: Universal mechanical testing system
- UV: Ultraviolet light
- XDLVO: Extended Derjaguin, Landau, Verwey, Overbeek theory
- XLPE: Cross-linked polyethylene
- XRD: X-ray diffraction
- 16s RNA: 16s Ribosomal nucleic acid

Nomenclature

γ_1^+ : Acid component of a liquid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)
γ_1 : Basic component of a liquid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)
γ_1^{LW} : Van der Waals component of a liquid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)
γ_s^+ : Acid component of a solid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)
γ_s : Basic component of a solid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)
γ_s^{LW} : Van der Waals component of a solid energy of adhesion (mJ/m ²)

Chapter 1

1 Introduction

Biodiesel has been gaining an important place in the fuels market as a replacement for regular diesel. Concerns regarding both the sustainability and stability of the supply chain of regular diesel have led to a growing biodiesel industry. The addition biodiesel to diesel can have an impact on the corrosive properties of the fuel; this is a potential danger for the contacting infrastructure. For this reason, some previous research has focused on biodiesel damage of metal surfaces (1-4). However, an important fraction of the infrastructure (mainly storage tanks) is made of polyethylene, a polymer thought to be chemically and biologically inert. Currently, there are only few studies that explore the possible effects of biodiesel compatibility with polyethylene (5–7).

Blending biodiesel with diesel may result in changes in the properties of polyethylene due to two different mechanisms: on the one hand there is a possible chemical interaction between the fuel and the polymer that might lead to deterioration of its mechanical properties (5–7) and on the other, it is possible that biodiesel favors the development of microorganisms able to use the polymer as carbon source. The scope of this study was to explore the second hypothesis.

The biodeterioration hypothesis mentioned above is supported by some evidence, which shows that deterioration of the mechanical properties of polyethylene can be boosted in the presence of microorganisms (8–16). Although the biochemical metabolic pathway/s for biodegradation of polyethylene is/are not completely understood, it is clear that some biochemical utilization of the polymer is possible and that external factors such as UV irradiation can influence the bioavailability of the polymer (17).

It is known that diesel and biodiesel storage tanks usually have a water layer produced by condensation of environmental moisture (18); this water layer constitutes a perfect place for the development of microorganisms that can use the fuel as carbon source. A number of studies have been conducted to study the biodiversity present in this kind of environment (19–21). Given that the chemical nature of biodiesel is different from the

2

chemical nature of regular diesel, it is reasonable to think that addition of biodiesel to diesel can lead to changes in the microbial community present within a fuel tank.

These changes in the microbial composition may or may not have an effect on the way the microorganisms interact with the surface of containers. However, it must be highlighted that there is important evidence showing how environmental conditions can affect the ability of microorganisms to interact with surfaces (22). Microbial interactions with materials are usually mediated by biofilm formation, a kind of structure that is formed on the surface of solid materials in a liquid environment that binds the microorganisms to the surface. Formation of biofilms is especially important in the degradation of materials that are insoluble in water, such as polyethylene (9,16). The organisms use the material as a support and can use it as well as a source of nutrients to maintain their metabolism. Bio-corrosion processes are therefore usually very dependent on whether or not biofilm formation occurs on the surface of a material.

Even when it is generally accepted that biofilm formation is a crucial step in polyethylene biodegradation, it is not possible to conclude that microorganisms able to form biofilms on a polymer surface can also metabolically degrade the polymer. For this reason before stating conclusions about the biodegradation rate of the material it is necessary to analyze the polymer properties to detect signs of the deterioration process.

In conclusion, it can be said that in order to study the effect of biodiesel on the biodegradation of polyethylene in a fuel storage tank, three different questions have to be answered: (i) is the microbial community changing due to the presence of biodiesel? (ii) Is the biofilm formation capability of this community changing because of the presence of biodiesel? (iii) Are these changes boosting the degradation of the polymer?

To solve the first question and track the composition of a microbial community, there are basically three different approaches.

-The most classical one is based on the platting in selective culture media for different microorganisms, counting the number of colonies after a period of time gives an approximation of the composition of a community. The big disadvantage of this approach is that most microorganisms are not able to grow in synthetic media, in such a way that the composition of the community obtained in this way is skewed (23).

-The second approach used to track communities is based on the isolation and sequencing of 16S rDNA. This is a culture independent strategy and gives an idea of the true composition of the community; the drawbacks or this technique are that that it is subjected to the biases typical of PCR and that the rDNA of dead microorganisms can also be identified (24).

-The final strategy used to track microbial composition is based on the metabolic capabilities of the community, it is called community level physiological profiling (CLPP) and it is based on the rate of consumption of different carbon sources by a microbial community. This technique is very useful to identify changes in a microbial community over time, but does not give information about the composition of the community (25–27).

To answer the second question regarding to the effect of biodiesel on biofilm formation capabilities of a community, at least three questions are relevant and should be answered in order to outline proper conclusions:

- Are cells growing on the surface?

- Are these cells metabolically active?

-Does biodiesel have any effect on the 3D structure of this biofilm?

Finally, to determine if a biofilm is causing polyethylene deterioration it is possible to follow 4 different groups of properties on the polymer:

-The topography of the samples, usually evaluated by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM) or Atomic Force Microscopy (AFM).

-The chemical characteristics of the surface, commonly analyzed by FTIR and contact angle determination.

-The mechanical properties of the material, analyzed with an Instron instrument.

-The structure of the polymer, which refers mainly to the percentage of crystallinity and molecular weight distribution.

1.1 Research objectives

Based on what has been stated, this thesis has three main research objectives:

(1) To study the effect of biodiesel concentration on the microbial community established in the water layer in the bottom of a diesel storage tank. In this section the effect of biodiesel addition on the composition of the suspended microbial community was assessed in three ways: by platting in selective media for anaerobes and bacteria, by analysis of 16s rDNA libraries constructed with samples before and after biodiesel was added and finally by CLPP analysis of the samples to identify changes in the metabolic profiles of the communities associated with biodiesel addition.

(2) To study the effect of biodiesel concentration and polymer type on the amount, structure and composition of biofilms developed on the walls of a simulated fuel storage tank. In this part of the work, biofilm forming capabilities were explored in different polymers (linear low density polyethylene, cross-linked polyethylene and linear low density polyethylene half coated with polyamide-66) for communities of microorganisms growing under different biodiesel concentrations. In all cases viability, growth, composition and structure of these communities were determined.

(3) To study the effect of biodiesel concentration on the biodeterioration of **polyethylene.** In this section, the effect of microorganisms on the chemistry, topography and crystallinity of polyethylene were studied under different biodiesel concentrations.

Bibliography

 Hu E, Xu Y, Hu X, Pan L, Jiang S. 2012. Corrosion behaviors of metals in biodiesel from rapeseed oil and methanol. Renewable Energy. 37:371–378.

- Fazal M A., Haseeb A. SM A., Masjuki HH. 2011. Effect of different corrosion inhibitors on the corrosion of cast iron in palm biodiesel. Fuel Processing Technology. 92:2154–2159.
- Haseeb A, Masjuki H, Ann L, Fazal M. 2010. Corrosion characteristics of copper and leaded bronze in palm biodiesel. Fuel Processing Technology. 91:329– 334.
- Díaz-Ballote L, López-Sansores JF, Maldonado-López L, Garfias-Mesias LF.
 2009. Corrosion behavior of aluminum exposed to a biodiesel. Electrochemistry Communications. 11:41–44.
- Thompson MR, Mu B, Ewaschuk CM, Cai Y, Oxby KJ, Vlachopoulos J. 2013. Long term storage of biodiesel/petrol diesel blends in polyethylene fuel tanks. Fuel. 108:771–779.
- Maru MM, Lucchese MM, Legnani C, Quirino WG, Balbo A, Aranha IB, Costa LT, Vilani C, de Sena LÁ, Damasceno JC, dos Santos Cruz T, Lidízio LR, Ferreira e Silva R, Jorio A, Achete CA. 2009. Biodiesel compatibility with carbon steel and HDPE parts. Fuel Processing Technology. 90:1175–1182.
- 7. Richaud E, Flaconnèche B, Verdu J. 2012. Biodiesel permeability in polyethylene. Polymer Testing. **31**:1070–1076.
- 8. **Koutny M, Lemaire J, Delort A-M**. 2006. Biodegradation of polyethylene films with prooxidant additives. Chemosphere. **64**:1243–52.
- 9. Seneviratne G, Tennakoon N, Nandasena K. 2006. Polyethylene biodegradation by a developed *Penicillium-Bacillus* biofilm. Current Science. **90**:20–21.
- Nowak B, Pająk J, Drozd-Bratkowicz M, Rymarz G. 2011. Microorganisms participating in the biodegradation of modified polyethylene films in different soils under laboratory conditions. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 65:757–767.

- Pramila R, Ramesh K. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from marine water–a SEM analysis. African Journal of Microbiology Research. 5:5013–5018.
- Mumtaz T, Khan MR, Hassan MA. 2010. Study of environmental biodegradation of LDPE films in soil using optical and scanning electron microscopy. Micron. 41:430–8.
- Orhan Y, Hanife B. 2000. Enhancement of biodegradability of disposable polyethylene in controlled biological soil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 45:49–55.
- Yoon MG, Jeon HJ. 2012. Biodegradation of polyethylene by a soil bacterium and AlkB cloned recombinant cell. Journal of Bioremediation and Biodegradation. 3:145-152.
- Albertsson AC, Karlsson S. 1990. The influence of biotic and abiotic environments on the degradation of polyethylene. Progress in Polymer Science. 15:177–192.
- Gilan I, Hadar Y, Sivan A. 2004. Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 65:97–104.
- Albertsson A-C, Andersson SO, Karlsson S. 1987. The mechanism of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 18:73–87.
- Klofutar B, Golob J. 2007. Microorganisms in diesel and in biodiesel fuels. Acta Chimica Slovaca. 54:744–748.
- Rodríguez-Rodríguez CE, Rodríguez-Cavallini E, Blanco R. 2009. Bacterial contamination of automotive fuels in a tropical region: the case of Costa Rica. Revista de Biología Tropical. 57:489–504.

- 20. **Rodríguez-Rodríguez C**. 2010. Fungal contamination of stored automobile-fuels in a tropical environment. Journal of Environmental Sciences. **22**:1595–1601.
- Gaylarde C, Bento F, Kelley J. 1999. Microbial contamination of stored hydrocarbon fuels and its control. Revista de Microbiologia. 30:1–10.
- Donlan RM. 2002. Biofilms: microbial life on surfaces. Emerging Infectious Diseases. 8:881–90.
- Orphan V, Taylor L. 2000. Culture-dependent and culture-independent characterization of microbial assemblages associated with high-temperature petroleum reservoirs. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 66:700–711.
- Head I, Saunders J, Pickup R. 1998. Microbial evolution, diversity, and ecology: a decade of ribosomal RNA analysis of uncultivated microorganisms. Microbial Ecology. 35:1–21.
- Frąc M, Oszust K, Lipiec J. 2012. Community level physiological profiles (CLPP), characterization and microbial activity of soil amended with dairy sewage sludge. Sensors. 12:3253–68.
- Insam H, Goberna M. 2004. Use of Biolog r for the Community Level Physiological Profiling (CLPP) of environmental samples. In: Molecular Microbial Ecology Manual, Second Edition 853–860.
- Garland J, Mills A, Young J. 2001. Relative effectiveness of kinetic analysis vs single point readings for classifying environmental samples based on communitylevel physiological profiles (CLPP). Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 33:1059– 1066.

Chapter 2

2 Literature Review

As was mentioned earlier, in this study the intent was to explore the effects of microbial activity of a complex community in a diesel storage tank on polyethylene biodegradation and how the addition of biodiesel in this system affects the polymer degradation. The literature review below is structured as follows: first, some fundamental concepts on the materials used are reviewed. Secondly, the microbiology of diesel storage tanks is discussed and finally, the known effects of microorganisms on polyethylene are presented.

2.1 Materials used in this study

2.1.1 Polyethylene

Polyethylene is the polymer of ethylene, chemically, a long backbone of covalently linked carbon atoms (Figure 2-1) (1-2). Polyethylene does not present a unique molecular weight, rather it has a molecular weight distribution, with molecules ranging from 1400 to around 250.000 Da. Although polyethylene is mainly a linear molecule it gets branching, the higher the branching of a polyethylene sample the lower the density (2).



Figure 2-1. Chemical structure of polyethylene

Besides the chemical arrangement described above, polyethylene also has a three dimensional structure that can be described as semi-crystalline, defined as a system that consist of two or more solid phases with at least one highly organized fraction (crystalline portion) and the other phase(s) in a disorganized disposition (2). The polyethylene three-dimensional structure has been described using a three-phase model, one crystalline

phase that is surrounded by non-crystalline regions (amorphous), and between these two phases there is an interfacial region with a moderate degree of order (2).

Based on the final density that is obtained there are different kinds of polyethylene that are available in the market. Differences in density are obtained mainly by generating changes in the degree of branching of the molecules. Different kinds of polyethylene differ both in their structure as well as in their physical and mechanical properties such as density, degree of crystallinity and melting point (2). Although there are many kinds of polyethylene based on the differences mentioned before, the most important ones are high-density polyethylene (HDPE), low density polyethylene (LDPE), linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE) and cross linked polyethylene. Table 2-1 summarizes some characteristics these types of polyethylene (1). The table does not include cross-linked polyethylene because its properties rely mainly on the resin in which it is based.

Properties	HDPE	LDPE	LLDPE
Density (g/cm ³)	0.94-0.97	0.91-0.94	0.90-0.94
Degree of crystallinity (%)	55-77	30-54	22-55
Tensile modulus (Pa)	22-29	3.6-7.3	5.5-18.9
Tensile yield stress (psi)	2600-4500	1300-2800	1100-2800
Tensile strength at break (psi)	3200-4500	1200-4500	1900-6500
Melting temperature (°C)	125-132	98-115	100-125
Heat of fusion (cal/g)	38-53	21-37	15-43
Degree of branching	+	++	+++

Table 2-1. Physical and chemical properties of the most important types of polyethylene

2.1.2 Diesel

Diesel fuel is a middle distillate with a carbon distribution length that ranges from 9-23 carbons (3, 4). The composition of this kind of fuel is dominated by four different kinds of hydrocarbons: n-alkanes (linear saturated hydrocarbons), n-isoalkanes (branched

saturated hydrocarbons), cycloalkanes (saturated cyclic alkanes) and aromatics (5). Table 2-2 shows a typical composition of a diesel fuel. The detailed composition of diesel fuel is very complex and comprise around 4000 different molecules (5).

Group of components	Percentage
n-alkanes	24
Isoalkanes/ Cycloalkanes	46
Aromatics	30

 Table 2-2. Typical composition of diesel fuel

2.1.3 Biodiesel

Biodiesel is the fuel that result from the trans-esterification process of triglycerides with an alcohol, typically methanol. Chemically, biodiesel is mainly composed of methylesters and its detailed composition will depend mainly on the source of fat used in the process. Some small quantities of triglycerides, diglycerides, mono-glycerides, methanol and glycerol are also found. A typical composition of biodiesel is presented in table 2-3. Traces of elements such as sulfur, nitrogen and phosphorus are usually found in biodiesel at the level of ppm (6).

Table 2-3. Typica	l composition of	biodiesel fuel
-------------------	------------------	----------------

Group of components	Approximated Percentage
Methyl esters	96.5
Triglycerides	0.5
Diglycerides	0.5
Monoglycerides	1
Glycerol	0.05
Methanol	0.3

2.2 Microbiology of diesel storage tanks

2.2.1 Characteristics of the ecosystems established in diesel storage tanks

A wide variety of microorganisms are able to use hydrocarbons as source of energy (3, 7– 9), catabolism of these molecules can be performed either aerobically or anaerobically (10–12). Fuel storage systems constitute a novel ecological niche, in which complex microbial communities are usually established in the bottom of the tanks (3, 13). For a microbial ecosystem to flourish at least three factors are required: water, macro/micro nutrients and microorganisms under the adequate conditions of pH and temperature (12). In the bottom of fuel storage tanks all these requirements are fulfilled. Figure 2-2 depicts the elements that are commonly found in the ecosystems established in the bottom of fuel storage tanks.



Figure 2-2. Illustration of a microbial ecosystem in a fuel storage tank

The accumulation of water at the bottom of fuel storage tanks is a common phenomenon, usually result of condensation of environmental moisture and also due to desolubilization of water absorbed in the fuel when the temperature drops (14). Although water is not highly soluble in hydrocarbons, only a small quantity is necessary to generate a small niche for microorganisms to grow. The other important point is that once a community has been established the metabolism of microorganisms can generate more water as a by-product (3). In terms of nutrients it is clear that the carbon source in a fuel storage tank is in excess, the main nutrient limitations are phosphate, nitrate and iron (3). The only source for these nutrients and also for other microelements such as magnesium, manganese and zinc is the amount of this elements dissolved in the fuel phase. It has to be highlighted that the kind of carbon sources available will necessarily depend on the chemical nature of the fuel. In this work I will focus specifically on diesel and its blends with biodiesel. The hydrocarbons present in diesel fuel been usually in the range from 15 to 22 carbons are more prone to microbial attack than those in other lighter fuels, such as gasoline, that contain shorter molecules that can dissolve cell membranes (3).

Fuel storage tanks are open systems; this implies that microorganisms can come inside from different sources without any constriction. Typical sources of microbial contamination are the fuel itself that can contains up to 10^2 CFU/ml and the air in the surrounding environment (3, 9). Once these microorganisms have found an adequate environment to grow, they start to divide. In general, in this kind of system, three different places for microbial growth are observed (Figure 2-2): some microorganisms establish themselves as biofilms adhering to the surface of the tank, some others remains in suspension and finally some proliferate in the interphase between the water layer and the fuel, where the carbon sources are more readily available (13). It is important to note that the community of the biofilms is not necessarily equal to the community in suspension and that the composition of these two communities will depend on the ability of the microorganisms to adhere to the surfaces available.

Fuel storage tanks are aerobic environments; oxygen is soluble in the fuel and diffuses from it to the water layer in the bottom of the tank, but the existence of biofilms also favors the development of anaerobic spots; limitations in oxygen diffusion from the outer layer of biofilm to the more inner core facilitate creation of some places at the interior of this structure that presents anaerobic metabolism (14).

2.2.2 Microbiology of fuel storage tanks

The microbiology of fuel storage tanks in general and of diesel fuel reservoirs in particular has been studied extensively (3, 7–10, 12, 15). Biodiversity of microorganisms

able to use hydrocarbons in diesel fuel consist of fungi, bacteria and archaea, and includes both aerobic and anaerobic microorganisms (10, 11). Among the anaerobic bacteria methane producers and sulfate reducing bacteria have gained most of the attention due to the negative impact of their metabolic activity on metallic infrastructure (3).

Table 2-4 presents a brief account of some of the bacteria and fungi isolated from diesel storage tanks to give an idea of the biodiversity that could be expected when analyzing these systems.

The great diversity of carbon sources present in petroleum diesel (Table 2-2) leads to a synergistic effect of different microorganisms to degrade this fuel. So it is easy to find that in a complex community of diesel degraders some microorganisms are more prone to degrade paraffins while others might be using less readily available sources of carbon such as aromatic compounds. Metabolic pathways for degradation of n-alkanes, cycloalkanes and aromatics have been described in a variety of microorganisms (5, 10, 12, 16, 17).

It is not surprising that microorganisms are able to use the chemical compounds in diesel as carbon and energy source, these molecules constitutes a reservoir of energy and have been on earth enough time to stimulate the evolution of enzymatic systems that allow microorganisms to use the energy stored in these compounds. Due to its structural and chemical similarity with polyethylene, in the context of the present research project only degradation of linear hydrocarbons is of interest.

The metabolic pathway for degradation of linear hydrocarbons has evolved so the initial molecule is oxidized in such a way that a carboxylic acid is obtained at the end of the process (Figure 2-3) (17, 18). This kind of molecule is a common source of energy and can be used by microorganisms after acetylation by using the β -oxidation pathway. Two different kinds of oxidation processes have evolved: terminal oxidation of the chain and sub-terminal oxidation in the middle of the chain. In this second case an esterase enzyme is required so the metabolic route can proceed.

Table 2-4. Different microorganisms able to use compounds present in diesel as

 carbon/energy source

Group of microorganism	Species	Reference
Bacteria	Acinetobacter calcoaceticus	(3)
	Bacillus sp.	(3, 9)
	Bacillus cereus	(9)
	Brevundimonas	(14)
	Flavobacterium arborescens	(3)
	Micrococcus sp.	(3, 9)
	Pseudomonas sp.	(3)
	Rhodococcus sp.	(9)
	Staphylococcus epidermidis	(9)
Fungi	Aspergillus flavus	(3)
	Aspergillus niger	(3, 15)
	Candida famata	(8)
	Candida guilliermondii	(8)
	Candida parapsilosis	(8)
	Fusarium oxysporum	(3)
	Penicillium sp.	(3)
	Rhizopus oryzae	(3)



Figure 2-3. Metabolic pathway for the biodegradation of linear hydrocarbons

2.2.3 Impact of biodiesel addition to a diesel storage tank on the ecosystem characteristics

The microbiology of diesel storage tanks, as was already mentioned in this review, is a topic that has been explored in the last 20 years. An area that has not been so well explored is the effect of biodiesel addition on the characteristics of this ecosystem (13, 14, 19–21). Biodiesel is a mixture of methyl esters of fatty acids obtained by transesterification of vegetable or animal fat (22). Chemically is a less heterogeneous mixture compared with regular diesel, and it has been claimed that it is more readily available to use by microorganisms because it is already oxidized. Besides, biodiesel has a water holding capacity from 10-25 times higher than regular diesel (23, 24), which implies that pure biodiesel tanks are more prone to develop environments with the necessary conditions to favor microbial growth.

It is expected that introduction of this new carbon source would have an effect on the characteristics of the ecosystem. Changes in at least four variables have been reported as a consequence of biodiesel addition in fuel storage tanks: the rate of growth of microorganisms, the composition of the community, and the metabolism of microorganisms.

The ecology of diesel storage tanks in relation to biodiesel addition is still a new field of research and not many reports are available, reasons for which some of the conclusions have to be borrowed from studies performed in environmental studies devoted to the evaluation of biodiesel biodegradability. Although the methods used in these two kinds of studies are similar the microorganisms present and the physical conditions are different.

2.2.3.1 Effect of biodiesel addition to a diesel storage tank on the growth of microorganisms

The effect of biodiesel on growth characteristics of microorganisms will depend both on the strain and the concentration of biodiesel into the fuel storage tank. The response of a microorganism will depend on the species and metabolic capabilities of the strain; different strains can adapt differently to the presence of biodiesel. If they have preference for methyl-esters instead of hydrocarbons it is likely that an increase in the growth rate is observed when biodiesel is added to the culture media. The concentration of biodiesel is another important factor that has to be considered. A microorganism that is feeding on the aromatic portion of diesel might not be affected by addition of lower concentrations of biodiesel; however, in pure biodiesel will not be able to grow.

When biodiesel effect is evaluated in complex communities rather than in individual microorganisms the outcome will depend on the metabolic capabilities of the community as a whole and on the kind of microorganisms that would benefit from the change in carbon source.

The reports available, both in pure cultures and in complex microbial communities are in agreement with this hypothesis, while in some cases biodiesel addition favors the growth of some microorganisms (25, 26) in some others the effect observed is a decrease of the
growth (13, 21). Other authors have observed that the effect of biodiesel addition on microbial growth can be described using a "U" shape, with maximum growth observed at 0% and 100% biodiesel concentrations (14).

2.2.3.2 Effect of biodiesel addition on the composition of microbial communities

Stability of a microbial community depends on several factors such as temperature, concentration of nutrients, pH among other. In diesel storage tanks the stability of the community can be affected by the presence of a different carbon source. Biodiesel is chemically different from regular diesel and chemically less diverse (it is a blend of methyl-esters of different fatty acids), this can have an impact on the kinds of microorganisms present in the community. The observed result will depend on the ability of microorganisms to switch their metabolisms to the use of hydrocarbons (19).

When biodiesel is added to a diesel storage tank four different outcomes can be expected in the microbial community: in the most unlikely scenario all microorganisms are able to switch their metabolism to biodiesel consumption and this change does not favor the growth of any particular group; in this case no effect on the composition of the community will be observed. In the second case the change in carbon source favors some microorganisms and some others are unable to switch their metabolism; in this case some microorganisms will flourish and some others will perish, this can be observed as a change in the dominant groups and the disappearance of some microorganisms. In the third case all microorganisms are able to switch their metabolism to biodiesel use, but some are actually better at using it as carbon source, in this case a change in the dominant groups of microorganisms will be observed. The final scenario is one in which no member of the community is actually able to switch the metabolism to methyl-ester usage, in this case no growth is observed.

Although no long-term studies on the microorganisms present in a biodiesel storage facility are available it is expected that microorganisms adapted to use methyl-esters rather than hydrocarbons will colonize this microenvironment. Unfortunately, there are only three studies available in which the effect of biodiesel addition is studied on the composition of complex communities in diesel storage tanks; results presented in literature are contradictory which reveals the necessity of more research in this particular topic (14, 19, 27).

2.2.3.3 Effect of biodiesel addition on the metabolic activity of microorganisms

The metabolic activity of microbial communities depends both on its composition as well as on the metabolic pathways that microorganisms use to metabolize the carbon sources available in the medium. Effects observed are usually due to the presence of by-products result of the metabolism of the carbon sources available. Substitution for methyl esters (Figure 2-3) can lead to the acidification of the medium, due to the production of low molecular weight carboxylic acids (17). These products can promote corrosion reactions on the metallic infrastructure.

It is interesting to note that the addition of biodiesel to the storage tank can alter the metabolic capabilities of the community not only by having an effect on the composition of the microbial community but also by boosting co-metabolism phenomena in different substrates. It has been found in certain strains that the presence of an additional carbon source can boost the use of some substrates (28, 29).

The other important effect that can be observed as a consequence of the addition of new carbon sources is a modification in the ability of the microorganisms to form biofilms (30). It is known that the metabolism of microorganisms depends in an important way in the kind of carbons sources available. For example in *Pseudomonas* sp., it has been demonstrated that the presence of mono and diglycerides (these kinds of compounds are present in low concentrations in biodiesel) can have an impact on the rate of exopolysaccharide production (31), a group of molecules that mediates biofilm formation and surface colonization in many microorganisms.

2.3 Polyethylene biodegradation

Polyethylene is known for being a remarkably resistant polymer to degradation. Its chemical and biological inertness has fostered its application into various products from plastic bags and piping to the construction of fuel storage tanks. From an ecological point of view, the accumulation of plastic debris in the environment is a growing concern, as the rate of plastics product manufacture goes over 25 million tons per year the degradation of its resulting waste is a problem of global proportions (32). However, the study of degradation pathways of polyethylene is not only of interest because of its ecological impact. Polyethylene has become a critical material in the construction of key infrastructure to several industries, making its degradation and deterioration necessary to understand from the viewpoint of stability and integrity.

Degradation of polyethylene can be classified as abiotic or biotic, the former being defined as deterioration caused by environmental factors such as temperature and UV irradiation, while the latter is defined as biodegradation caused by the action of microorganisms that modify and consume the polymer leading to changes in its properties. It is important to highlight that although the damage to polyethylene is classified by only one of these two damage modes, in nature it is typical that both act cooperatively (33). The abiotic mechanisms of deterioration of polyethylene have been described extensively elsewhere (33), and so this review will instead be focusing on the biodegradation of polyethylene and mechanisms associated with this process. Biodegradation of polyethylene has been reported in a number of research studies published over the last 30 years; however, there is general agreement that the process under normal conditions is extremely slow (33-37). The microorganism usage of this polymer is physically limited by its insolubility in aqueous media, lack of functional groups to which microorganisms can attach, and high molecular weight (37). Although there is enough evidence that proves biodegradation of polyethylene there is still a lack of knowledge on the complete metabolic pathways involved in the process and in the structure and identity of all the enzymes involved. Only some advances have been made in this regard and even then the conclusions outlined require verification (38-41).

The present review will cover three different topics, the first being a comprehensive summary of the microorganisms reportedly involved with polyethylene biodegradation; secondly, the effects of these microorganisms on polyethylene properties will be presented; and finally an outline of the degradation process of polyethylene based on published literature will be discussed.

2.3.1 Microorganisms related to polyethylene degradation

Biodegradation of polyethylene is complex and not fully understood. In order to elucidate the potential mechanisms, two different strategies have been followed in the literature. In the first approach, degradation studies have been performed with isolated individual strains specifically able to degrade polyethylene (30, 38–40, 42–51). That approach has the advantage of using pure strains, which is a convenient way to investigate metabolic pathways or to evaluate the effect of different environmental conditions on polyethylene degradation. A disadvantage of this approach is that it ignores the possibility that polyethylene biodegradation can be the result of a cooperative process between different species. These limitations are avoided by the second approach, in which the use of complex environments and mixed communities is applied (32, 52–61). Table 2-5 summarizes some of the different microenvironments that have been employed to study polyethylene biodegradation using mixed and complex microbial communities. Marine water, soil sediments or compost are examples of the environments whereby polyethylene has been investigated under the second approach.

Microenvironment	Reference
Marine exposure conditions	(52–54)
Soil burial conditions	(32, 55–61)
Composting conditions	(59)

Table 2-5. Different microenvironments used in the study of polyethylene biodegradation

The structure of a microbial community isolated on a polyethylene surface during biodegradation experiments can also be influenced by the type of polymer used as substrate. In several studies it has been proven that the physicochemical nature of a surface determines the ability of microorganisms to form biofilm structures (31, 62–64).

The most common polyethylene types are: Low Density Polyethylene (LDPE), High Density Polyethylene (HDPE), Linear Low Density Polyethylene (LLDPE) and Cross Linked Polyethylene (XLPE). They differ in their density, degree of branching and amount of functional groups on the surface. It is important to highlight that polyethylene can be also found mixed with additives such as pro-oxidants or starch (34, 65), both used to improve the degradability of the polymer. The presence of these additives can affect the kinds of microorganisms colonizing the surfaces of these polymers.

Over the past 50 years, a number of strains have been identified for their ability to interact with polyethylene causing some kind of deterioration, this has been done based on the two approaches mentioned before, and using different kinds of polyethylene. Tables 2-6 and 2-7 present an extensive list of the microorganisms that somehow have been related with polyethylene colonization, biodegradation or both. This list has to be approached carefully because in some studies not all the tests required to prove polyethylene biodegradation has been performed. The biodiversity of microorganisms able to degrade polyethylene is so far limited to 17 genera of bacteria and 9 genera of fungi; however, these numbers are likely to increase based on the more sensitive isolation and characterization techniques based on sequencing of rDNA. This technology allows a broader approach to assessing the composition of a community, including the non-culturable fraction of microorganisms that is invisible by traditional microbiology methods yet that constitutes up to the 90% of the real biodiversity in an ecosystem (66).

Genus	Species	Reference
Acinetobacter	baumannii	(60)
	spp.	(45, 67)
Arthrobacter	paraffineus	(44, 68)
	viscosus	(60)
	amyloliquefaciens	(60)
Bacillus	brevies	(69)
	cereus	(60, 67, 70, 71)
	circulans	(69)

Table 2-6. Bacterial strains associated with polyethylene biodegradation.

	halodenitrificans	(71)
	mycoides	(60, 72)
	pumilus	(60, 67, 71)
	sphericus	(70, 73)
	thuringiensis	(60)
Brevibacillus	borstelensis	(51)
Delftia	acidovorans	(74)
Flavobacterium	spp.	(74)
Micrococcus	luteus	(60)
Micrococcus	lylae	(60)
Microbacterium	paraoxydans	(43)
Nocardia	asteroides	(48, 75)
Paenibacillus	macerans	(60)
	spp.	(40, 45, 50)
Pseudomonas	aeruginosa	(43, 74)
	fluorescens	(60)
Rahnella	aquatilis	(60)
Ralstonia	spp.	(74)
	ruber	(39, 42, 47)
Rhodococcus	rhodochrous	(48, 49, 75)
	erythropolis	(74)
	epidermidis	(76)
Staphylococcus	cohnii	(60)
	xylosus	(60)
Stenotrophomonas	spp.	(74)
	badius	(38)
Streptomyces	setonii	(38)
	viridosporus	(38)

Genus	Species	Reference
Acremonium	kiliense	(58)
	niger	(30, 77, 78)
Aspergillus	versicolor	(58, 79)
	flavus	(48, 80)
Chaetomium	spp.	(81)
Cladosporium	cladosporioides	(48, 75)
Fusarium	redolens	(55, 56, 58)
Gliocladium	virens	(78)
Mortierella	alpina	(48)
Mucor	circinelloides	(80)
	simplicissimum	(46)
Penicillum	pinophilum	(30, 78)
	frequentans	(72)
Phanerochaete	chrysosporium	(32, 78, 82)
Verticillium	lecanii	(58)

Table 2-7. Fungal strains associated with polyethylene biodegradation

2.3.2 Effect of microbial activity on polyethylene

Microorganisms able to colonize the surfaces of polyethylene substrate have been reported to have diverse effects on its properties; seven different characteristics are usually monitored for change in order to establish the extent of biodegradation of the polymer: functional groups on the surface, hydrophobicity/hydrophilicity, crystallinity, surface topography, mechanical properties, molecular weight distribution and mass balance. Table 2-8 summarized the main changes observed on polyethylene after microbial attack and the main techniques used to follow these changes. It is important to highlight that modifications to surface chemistry are evidence of interactions by microorganisms with the surface; however, more conclusive evidence of polymer degradation can be obtained when polymer consumption is determined over the course of experiments. So far there have been no studies in the literature that prove incorporation of polyethylene's carbon into a microorganism's macromolecular structure such as its DNA or polysaccharides.

Table	2-8.	Changes	observed	on	polyethylene	surfaces	after	treatment	with
microo	rganis	ms							

Changes	Techniques used	Duonanty maggined	Doforma	
observed	Techniques used	Property measured	Kelerence	
		Keto-carbonyl index	(30, 32, 39, 44, 45, 47,	
		(11715/11565)	49, 51, 54, 56, 59–61,	
		(68, 70, 75, 77, 78)	
		Ester-carbonyl index	(45 54 56 61 70)	
Functional		(I1740/I1465)	(43, 34, 30, 01, 70)	
groups on the	FTIR	Vinyl-bound index	(30, 45, 46, 54, 56, 61,	
surface		(I1640/I1465)	70, 77, 78)	
		Double bound index	(32, 45–47, 56, 59, 61,	
		(1908/11465)	68, 70, 77)	
		C-O stretching	(67)	
	(I1100)		(07)	
		Contac angle with	(70, 71)	
Hydrophobicity	Contact angle	water	(70, 71)	
/ Hydrophilicity		Surface energy	(54)	
	Drop deposition	Diameter of a drop	(53)	

	FTIR	% Crystallinity	(45, 70)
		% Crystallinity	(30, 39, 44, 68, 77)
	DSC	Melting temperature	(30, 70, 78)
Crystallinity	DBC	Relative crystallinity	(78)
		Lamellar thickness	(30)
	XRD	% Crystallinity	(30, 44, 82)
	ARD	Lamellar thickness	(44)
Mologular	UT SEC/CDC	Molecular weight	(38, 44, 46, 48, 49, 59,
weight	HI-SEC/OFC	distribution	68, 75)
distribution	Rheology	Molecular weight	(51)
		distribution	
Sumface	SEM	Topography	(30, 42, 44, 47–50, 57,
topography	SEM	Тородгариу	59, 60, 75, 78, 80)
topography	AFM	Topography	(50, 54, 70)
		Tensile strength	(38, 50, 52, 60, 70)
Mechanical		Strain energy	(38)
properties	Instron	% Elongation	(32, 38, 60, 70)
properties		Ultimate extension	(52)
		Maximum load	(70)
Consumption of	Gravimetric	Weight loss	(42, 50, 51, 54, 60, 70)
the polymer	CO ₂ evolution	Weight loss	(55, 56, 58, 72, 80)

2.3.2.1 Functional groups on the surface

The nature and amount of functional groups on the surface of polyethylene substrate is usually studied by FTIR spectroscopy. In the analysis of the polymer's spectral information special emphasis by researchers has been placed on the following functional groups: carbonyls (1715 cm⁻¹), esters (1740 cm⁻¹), vinyls (1650 cm⁻¹) and double bonds (908cm⁻¹). Literature studies concur that changes in these groups are common whenever biological activity on the surface of a substrate has been detected (30, 32, 39, 44, 45, 47, 49, 51, 54, 56, 59–61, 68, 70, 75, 77, 78). In general, it is accepted that in the presence of microorganisms the concentrations of these surface functional groups will decrease,

which is commonly reported as a decrease in the keto, and ester carbonil indexes (47, 51, 61, 77, 78). The other common finding in the literature is that there should be a corresponding increase in the number of double bonds in the presence of microorganisms (45, 47, 60, 77, 78, 83). However, these results have not been universal and some reports have stated that after incubation with microorganisms there will instead be an increase in ketonic groups (30, 45, 60) or a reduction in the number of double bonds (46, 54, 70).

Although the FTIR findings discussed might seem contradictory at first glance, they reveal the degradation of polyethylene to be a complex process that can differ for different microorganisms and different communities. While some microorganisms might have evolved to produce enzymes able to oxidize long polyethylene chains, other microorganisms might only be able to use the already oxidized polyethylene. What is certainly true is that incubation with microorganisms generates changes in the concentrations of functional groups at the surface of a polyethylene substrate either because of their consumption or production. In a complex microbial community in which also abiotic factors are affecting the chemistry of the polymer the net effect observed (accumulation or consumption of functional groups) will depend on the balance of rates of oxidation and degradation, which in turn will depend on the nature of the microorganisms present.

The study of the chemistry of polyethylene surface turns out to be very important, both because oxidized groups are more easily degraded by microorganisms (44), implying this that polyethylene degradation will be boosted if a more oxidized surface is used and also because they modulate microbial attachment by increasing the hydrophilicity of the surface (50).

2.3.2.2 Hydrophobicity/Hydrophilicity

The hydrophobicity/hydrophilicity of a surface depends on the kind, concentration and exposition of the functional groups present in the material. In polyethylene degradation two phenomena can be observed depending on the relation of oxidation and consumption of oxidized groups by microorganisms. If the rate of oxidation processes (due to the action of abiotic factors such as UV light or activity of enzymes) is higher than the rate of

consumption of functional groups then an increase in the hydrophilicity will be observed. Conversely, if the rate of consumption of functional groups is higher than the rate of oxidation then an increase in the hydrophobicity will be observed. Hydrophobicity is an important property of the surface in biodegradation studies, because the relation between surface and microorganisms hydrophobicity will determine the extent of colonization on the polymer substrate. In general, it is accepted that more hydrophobic surfaces are more easily colonized by microorganisms (31, 62–64).

Hydrophobicity is usually determined based on the contact angle of the surface with a probe liquid such as water, the more hydrophilic the surface the smaller the contact angle with water (70, 71). A more advance approach to study hydrophilicity of surfaces is the use of Young-Dupré equation (equation 1), which allows the estimation of the energy of adhesion to the solid as well as its acid (γ_s^+), basic (γ_s^-) and Van der Waals (γ_s^{LW}) components (54).

2.3.2.3 Crystallinity

Polyethylene is a semi-crystalline polymer comprised of crystalline microstructures which are processing history-related, and that are surrounded by amorphous regions. It is generally accepted and it has been corroborated experimentally that amorphous regions are consumed first because it is thought they are more accessible to microorganisms. Experimentally this is observed as an initial increase in the crystallinity percentage due to consumption of amorphous portions (30, 39, 44, 70, 77, 82). Yet there is insufficient research to date to state definitively what happens after the amorphous regions are consumed. Nevertheless, it has been proposed that once the accessible amorphous regions have been depleted microorganisms will progress to consuming the smaller crystals present (82), resulting in an increase in the proportion of larger crystals (30, 44, 70, 82).

2.3.2.4 Molecular weight distribution

One of the main limiters to polyethylene biodegradation is its high molecular weight. One common effect observed after microbial attack is an increase in the average molecular weight as a result of consumption of the lower molecular weight chains (38, 39, 46, 51). This result however is not universal, with some authors only observing a slight if any

change in the molecular weight distribution (49, 75). Some others have concluded that the main factor affecting the molecular weight is the exposition of abiotic factors such as UV irradiation rather than direct microbial attack (49). Some results showing the extent of reduction based the number-average molecular weight (M_n) of polyethylene samples are presented in Table 2-9.

Two different approaches have been used for the determination of molecular weight distribution, the most common one being the use of size exclusion chromatography techniques at high temperature (38, 44, 46, 48, 49, 59, 68, 75). The other possibility is the use of rheological measurements that correlate indirectly with the molecular weight distribution (51).

Substrate	%∆ Molecular number (M _n)	Reference
LDPE UV irradiated	-34	(51)
LDPE	-15	(39)
LDPE + Starch	-17	(38)

Table 2-9. Changes in molecular number due to microbial activity in different studies

2.3.2.5 Surface topography

Colonization of polyethylene surfaces by microorganisms usually generates changes in the surface topography as have been proven extensively in different research papers. Development of micro-colonies of different microorganisms on the surface of the polymer (42, 47–50, 75, 80) as well as penetration of hyphal structures (30, 77, 82) have been reported as common features after microbial attack. Evidently surface topography will be modified by microbial colonization, but the real question is how the topography is modified if the microorganisms are removed, in other words is it possible to observe cracking and pitting in the polymer surface after biodegradation processes? The answer to this question has not been thoroughly addressed, even though there is enough evidence which proves that some superficial damage will be observed after polyethylene surfaces have been exposed to biodegradation (57, 60, 69).

2.3.2.6 Mechanical properties

Most of the studies on polyethylene biodegradation have focused on thin films, with results showing in this form of substrate that deterioration of the mechanical properties such as breaking load is common. Oxidation induces changes in crystallinity and in the average molecular weight that lead to modification of the mechanical properties. Table 2-10 presents results showing changes in different mechanical properties for polyethylene after biodegradation. The results presented correspond to pure polyethylene not submitted to oxidation treatments before the biodegradation experiments.

Table 2-10. Changes in mechanical properties due to microbial activity in different

 polyethylene samples

Substrate	Environment	Time	%Δ elongation	%∆ Tensile strength	Reference
	Waste coal	225	+4%	-16.4	(60)
	Forest soil	225	-4%	-16.4	(60)
	Crater soil	225	-1.5%	-19.5	(60)
I DPF	Sea water	365	-12%	-15	(52)
LDIE	Sterile sea water + <i>B</i> . <i>sphericus</i>	365	+2.7%	-3.8	(70)
	Mineral media + Pseudomonas sp	45	NR	-30	(70)
HDPE	Sterile sea water+ <i>B</i> . <i>sphericus</i>	365	+8.9	-9.7	(70)

Although rheological analysis can be performed to determine the storage and loss modulus of the polymer, in biodegradation studies authors have been preferred the use of a universal mechanical testing system (UMTS) for determination of mechanical properties of a polymer specimen (52, 60, 70).

The effects of biological activity on polyethylene samples have been studied mainly in thin films; however, thick walls are also a very common application of this polymer in the manufacture of tanks. Therefore the changes in the mechanical properties due to microbial activity are still an active area or research. Nevertheless, it is likely that microorganisms' effect will only be superficial in that case.

2.3.2.7 Consumption of the polymer

The consumption of a polymer is relevant evidence of that polymer's usage by microorganisms; however, the slowness of that process can make it very difficult to detect. Nevertheless, some studies have reported a reduction in the weight of samples determined either by gravimetric measurements (42, 50, 51, 54, 60, 70) or by CO_2 evolution from the samples (55, 56, 58, 72, 80). Results in weight reduction have to be read with special care when polyethylene mixed with starch is used; in this case initial reduction in weight can be due to starch consumption rather than polyethylene usage. Table 2-11 presents the main results obtained for the extent of biodegradation found in different polyethylene types prepared without any oxidative treatment.

It is important to note that the rate and extent of polymer consumption can be extensively influenced by abiotic factors that promote oxidation. Albertson et al (56) proved that biodegradation rate can increase from 0.2% to 8.4% by irradiating the samples with UV light before biotic treatment.

Substrate	Environment	Time	% Of weight loss	Reference
	Waste coal	225	-0.26	(60)
	Forest soil	225	-0.13	(60)
	Crater soil	225	-0.28	(60)
LDPE	Sea water	365	-1.9	(54)
	Soil + Fusarium redolens	3650	-0.2	(56)
	Soil	800	-0.1	(55)
	Mineral media +	56	-7.5	(42)

Table 2-11. Weight loss percentage due to biological action in different polyethylene

 kinds non-subjected to pre-oxidation treatment

	Rhodococcus ruber				
	Mineral media +	30	-2.5	(39)	
	Rhodococcus ruber	50	1.0		
	Mineral media +				
	Brevibacillus	30	-2.5	(51)	
	borstelensis				
	Mineral media +	45	-5	(50)	
	Pseudomonas sp.	10	5	(00)	
HDPE	Sea water	365	-1.6	(54)	
	Soil	800	-0.4	(55)	

2.3.3 Mechanisms of polyethylene biodegradation

The mechanisms of biodegradation for polyethylene can be studied from three different perspectives: colonization of the polymer by microorganisms; chemical/biochemical reactive pathways; and the impact of macromolecular structure of the polymer on microbial usage.

Polyethylene is a hydrophobic, high molecular weight molecule, and therefore it is commonly accepted that biofilm colonization is the initial step for degradation of this polymer (47). Biofilms are sessile communities of microorganisms developed on a surface that can be composed of individuals from the same or different species (31). Complex biofilm communities comprised of different microorganisms have been detected on polyethylene surfaces once they were exposed to different biotic environments (32, 42, 44–47, 50, 51, 53, 60, 67, 74, 76, 83–85). Studies on microorganism attachment to polyethylene have identified that the main limitation of the colonization process is the relatively high hydrophobicity of the polymer in contrast to the regularly hydrophilic surfaces of most microorganisms (47, 50). It has been proposed that strains with more hydrophobic surfaces can play an important role in the initial colonization of the polymer. The other metabolic adaptation that can be important in polymer colonization is the production of surfactants, molecules that can mediate the attachment process of microorganisms to the hydrophobic surface (50, 58).

Theoretically, polyethylene can be used as a carbon source for microorganisms similar to many other hydrocarbons; however, its high molecular weight is a limitation for enzymatic reactions to take place. In terms of the chemical/biochemical processes involved in polyethylene biodegradation it can be stated that there are two key reactions, the first one being the reduction of its molecular weight and the second being the oxidation of the molecules. Reduction of molecular weight is required for two reasons, firstly to enable transport of molecules through the cell membrane, and secondly because enzymatic systems present in the microorganisms are only able to attack certain molecular weights, usually in the range of 10 to 50 carbons, though there has been a report of enzymatic activity up to 2000 carbons (40). Once the size of the molecule is reduced, oxidation is required in order to transform the hydrocarbon into a carboxylic acid that can be metabolized by means of β -oxidation and the Krebs cycle (61). Figure 2-4 presents the proposed mechanisms of biodegradation for polyethylene.

Both oxidation and molecular weight reduction during the biodegradation process are a result of synergistic effects between biotic and abiotic factors (photoxidation or heat treatment). There are several papers reporting both the formation of carbonyl groups (oxidation) and reduction of molecular weight after treatment with UV light (48, 49, 56, 58, 61). The biotic factor is determined by groups of enzymes able to degrade oxidized or reduced polyethylene molecules. However, there are very few works devoted to studying the enzymes involved in this processes. Breaking down large polyethylene molecules can be accomplished by enzymatic action, as proven by Santo et al (39), who found that by incubation with the enzyme laccase the molecular weight of polyethylene was reduced and its keto-carbonyl index increased. These two factors indicated that both scission and oxidation reactions were taking place by the same enzyme. In regards to the oxidation process there was another important work, this one by Yoon et al (40), which isolated an alkane hydroxylase from the AlkB family that was active to polyethylene samples with molecular weights up to 27000 Da. It is interesting to note that enzymes of this family have been described as microorganisms that are able to degrade hydrocarbons. In general, it is accepted that alkane hydroxylase performs the first oxidation that leads to the subsequent degradation of a hydrocarbon (18).



Figure 2-4. Hypothetical mechanisms of polyethylene degradation

2.3.4 Conclusions and perspectives

Research performed in polyethylene biodegradation, both using pure strains as well as complex microbial communities has proved that biodegradation of this material, although slow, is actually happening in nature. The rate of this process is modulated by the intensity and presence of abiotic factors such as temperature and UV light as well as by the physical and chemical properties of the polymer. Factors such as crystallinity, degree of oxidation and molecular weight distribution can have an important impact on the degree and rate of usage of the polymer by microorganisms.

Research performed so far is mainly of a descriptive nature, with a few works devoted to the study of polyethylene degradation mechanisms or the isolation of enzymes related to this process. However, further evidence is required to conclude on the complete mechanisms of polyethylene degradation. It is likely that future works will use a more mechanistic approach to the problem of polyethylene biodegradation. Isolation and identification of the enzymes able to oxidize and break polyethylene chains as well as the size of polyethylene chains that they are able to use as substrate is a primary goal to elucidate the mechanisms of degradation of polyethylene.

Another important area of research is the identification of the fate of polyethylene inside microorganisms, so far it has been suggested that it is metabolized by means of the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA), however isotopic marking has not been used to prove that this is actually happening.

The effect of microbial degradation on the morphology of the polyethylene it is only partially studied, it is known that amorphous regions are more easily degraded and that small crystals are likely used by microorganisms, however it is still unknown if highly organized crystalline regions would be also susceptible to microbial attack and at what rate.

Bibliography

- Malpass DB. 2010. Industrial polyethyelene. First edition. Scrivenner Publishing, New Jersey, Salem.
- Peacock AJ. 2000. Handbook of polyethylene. First edition. Deker, Marcel, New York.
- Gaylarde C, Bento F, Kelley J. 1999. Microbial contamination of stored hydrocarbon fuels and its control. Revista de Microbiología. 1–10.
- Bacha J, Freel J, Gibbs A, Gibbs L, Heighaus G, Hoekman K, Horn J, Ingham M, Jossens L, Kohler D, McGeehan J, Nikanjam M, Olsen E, Organ R, Scott B, Sztenderowicz M, Tiedemann A, Walker C, Lind J, Jones J, Scott D, Mills J. 2007. Diesel fuels technical teview. Edited by Chevron.
- Marchal R, Penet S, Solano-Serena F, Vandecasteele JP. 2003. Gasoline and diesel oil biodegradation. Oil Gas Science and Technology. 58:441–448.

- 6. **Bajpai D, Tyagi VK**. 2006. Biodiesel: source, production, composition, properties and its benefits. Journal of Oleo Science. **55**:487–502.
- ASTM. 2013. Standard Specification for Biodiesel Fuel Blend Stock (B100) for Middle Distillate. ASTM standard. D6751-12 1–10.
- 8. **Bushnell L, Haas H**. 1941. The utilization of certain hydrocarbons by microorganisms. Journal of Bacteriology. 653–673.
- 9. **Rodríguez-Rodríguez C**. 2010. Fungal contamination of stored automobile-fuels in a tropical environment. Journal of Environmental Science. **22**:1595–1601.
- Rodríguez-Rodríguez CE, Rodríguez-Cavallini E, Blanco R. 2009. Bacterial contamination of automotive fuels in a tropical region: the case of Costa Rica. Revista de Biología Tropical. 57:489–504.
- Widdel F, Rabus R. 2001. Anaerobic biodegradation of saturated and aromatic hydrocarbons. Current Opinion in Biotechnology. 12:259–76.
- Yassine MH, Wu S, Suidan MT, Venosa AD. 2013. Aerobic biodegradation kinetics and mineralization of six petrodiesel/soybean-biodiesel blends. Environmental Science and Technology. 47:4619–27.
- Yemashova N, Murygina V, Zhukov D, Zakharyantz A, Gladchenko M, Appanna V, Kalyuzhnyi S. 2007. Biodeterioration of crude oil and oil derived products: a review. Reviews in Environmental Science and Bio/Technology. 6:315–337.
- Klofutar B, Golob J. 2007. Microorganisms in diesel and in biodiesel fuels. Acta Chimica Slovaka. 54:744–748.
- Sørensen G, Pedersen D V, Nørgaard AK, Sørensen KB, Nygaard SD. 2011. Microbial growth studies in biodiesel blends. Bioresource Technology. 102:5259– 5264.

- Bento F, Gaylarde C. 2001. Biodeterioration of stored diesel oil: studies in Brazil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 47:107–112.
- Cerniglia CE, Crow SA. 1981. Metabolism of aromatic hydrocarbons by eeasts. Archives of Microbiology. 129: 9–13.
- Rojo F. 2010. Handbook of hydrocarbon and lipid microbiology. First edition. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Watkinson RJ, Morgan P. 1990. Physiology of aliphatic hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms. Biodegradation. 1:79–92.
- Cyplik P, Schmidt M, Szulc A, Marecik R, Lisiecki P, Heipieper HJ, Owsianiak M, Vainshtein M, Chrzanowski Ł. 2011. Relative quantitative PCR to assess bacterial community dynamics during biodegradation of diesel and biodiesel fuels under various aeration conditions. Bioresource Technology. 102:4347–4352.
- 21. Chao Y, Liu N, Zhang T, Chen S. 2010. Isolation and characterization of bacteria from engine sludge generated from biodiesel-diesel blends. Fuel. **89**:3358–3364.
- Schleicher T, Werkmeister R, Russ W, Meyer-Pittroff R. 2009. Microbiological stability of biodiesel – diesel-mixtures. Bioresource Technology. 100:724–730.
- Lam MK, Lee KT, Mohamed AR. 2010. Homogeneous, heterogeneous and enzymatic catalysis for transesterification of high free fatty acid oil (waste cooking oil) to biodiesel: a review. Biotechnology Advances. 28:500–18.
- He BB, Thompson JC, Routt DW, Gerpen JH Van. 2007. Moisture absortion in biodiesel and its petro-diesel blends. Applied Engenginering in Agriculture. 23:71–76.

- Bogalhos P, Fregolente L, Fregolente LV, Regina M, Maciel W. 2012. Water Content in Biodiesel, Diesel, and Biodiesel–Diesel Blends. Journal of Chemical Engineering Data. 57:1817–1821.
- Bücker F, Aguiar N, Fernando L, Seminotti RJ, Ruaro C, Anastácio F, Camargo DO, Menezes F. 2011. Impact of biodiesel on biodeterioration of stored Brazilian diesel oil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 65:172– 178.
- Dodos G, Konstantakos T. 2012. Effects of microbiological contamination in the quality of biodiesel fuels. Global Nest Journal. 14:175–182.
- Lee JS, Ray RI, Little BJ. 2010. An assessment of alternative diesel fuels: microbiological contamination and corrosion under storage conditions. Biofouling. 26:623–35.
- 29. Salvado J, Pasqualino JC, Montane D. 2006. Synergic effects of biodiesel in the biodegradability of fossil-derived fuels. Biomass and Bioenergy. **30**:874–879.
- 30. Volke-Sepulveda T, Saucedo-Castañeda G, Gutierrez-Rojas M, Manzur A, Favela-Torres E. 2002. Thermally treated low density polyethylene biodegradation by *Penicillium pinophilum* and *Aspergillus niger*. Journal of Applied Polymer Science. 83:305–314.
- Donlan RM. 2002. Biofilms: microbial life on surfaces. Emerging Infectious Diseases. 8:881–90.
- Orhan Y, Hanife B. 2000. Enhancement of biodegradability of disposable polyethylene in controlled biological soil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 45:49–55.
- Hakkarainen M, Albertsson A-C. 2004. Environmental degradation of polyethylene. Advance Polymer Science. 169:177–199.

- 34. **Koutny M, Lemaire J, Delort A-M**. 2006. Biodegradation of polyethylene films with prooxidant additives. Chemosphere. **64**:1243–52.
- Gu J-D. 2003. Microbiological deterioration and degradation of synthetic polymeric materials: recent research advances. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 52:69–91.
- Eubeler JP, Bernhard M, Knepper TP. 2010. Environmental biodegradation of synthetic polymers II. Biodegradation of different polymer groups. TrAC Trends in Analytical Chemistry. 29:84–100.
- Arutchelvi J, Sudhakar M, Arkatkar A, Doble M, Bhaduri S, Uppara P. 2008.
 Biodegradation of polyethylene and polypropylene. Indian Jorunal of Biotechnology. 7:9–22.
- Pometto AL, Lee B, Johnson K. 1992. Production of an extracellular polyethylene-degrading enzyme(s) by *Streptomyces* species. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 58:731–3.
- Santo M, Weitsman R, Sivan A. 2012. The role of the copper-binding enzyme laccase – in the biodegradation of polyethylene by the actinomycete *Rhodococcus ruber*. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 208:1–7.
- 40. **Yoon MG, Jeon HJ**. 2012. Biodegradation of Polyethylene by a Soil Bacterium and AlkB Cloned Recombinant Cell. Journal of Bioremediation and Biodegradation. **3**:145-152.
- 41. **Wasserbauer R, Beranová M, Vancurová D, Dolezel B**. 1990. Biodegradation of polyethylene foils by bacterial and liver homogenates. Biomaterials **11**:36–40.
- 42. Sivan A, Szanto M, Pavlov V. 2006. Biofilm development of the polyethylenedegrading bacterium *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. **72**:346–52.

- Rajandas H, Parimannan S, Sathasivam K, Ravichandran M, Su Yin L. 2012. A novel FTIR-ATR spectroscopy based technique for the estimation of lowdensity polyethylene biodegradation. Polymer Testing. 31:1094–1099.
- Albertson AC, Barensted C, Karlsson S, Torbjorn L. 1995. Degradation product pattern and morphology changes as means to differentiate abiotically and biotically aged degradable polyethylene. Polymer. 36:3075–3083.
- 45. Balasubramanian V, Natarajan K, Hemambika B, Ramesh N, Sumathi CS, Kottaimuthu R, Rajesh Kannan V. 2010. High-density polyethylene (HDPE)degrading potential bacteria from marine ecosystem of Gulf of Mannar, India. Letters in Applied Microbiology. 51:205–11.
- Yamada-Onodera K, Mukumoto H, Katsuyaya Y, Saiganji A, Tani Y. 2001. Degradation of polyethylene by a fungus, *Penicillium simplicissimum* YK. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 72:323–327.
- Gilan I, Hadar Y, Sivan A. 2004. Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 65:97–104.
- Koutny M, Sancelme M, Dabin C, Pichon N, Delort A-M, Lemaire J. 2006. Acquired biodegradability of polyethylenes containing pro-oxidant additives. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 91:1495–1503.
- 49. Fontanella S, Bonhomme S, Koutny M, Husarova L, Brusson J-M, Courdavault J-P, Pitteri S, Samuel G, Pichon G, Lemaire J, Delort A-M. 2010. Comparison of the biodegradability of various polyethylene films containing pro-oxidant additives. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 95:1011–1021.
- Tribedi P, Sil AK. 2013. Low-density polyethylene degradation by *Pseudomonas* sp. AKS2 biofilm. Environmental Science Pollution Research International. 20:4146–53.

- Hadad D, Geresh S, Sivan A. 2005. Biodegradation of polyethylene by the thermophilic bacterium *Brevibacillus borstelensis*. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 98:1093–100.
- Pegram JE, Andrady AL. 1989. Outdoor weathering of selected polymeric materials under marine exposure conditions. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 26:333–345.
- Lobelle D, Cunliffe M. 2011. Early microbial biofilm formation on marine plastic debris. Marine Pollution Bulletin. 62:197–200.
- Artham T, Sudhakar M, Venkatesan R, Madhavan Nair C, Murty KVGK, Doble M. 2009. Biofouling and stability of synthetic polymers in sea water. International Biodeteriorationa and Biodegradation. 63:884–890.
- Albertson A. 1980. The shape of the biodegradation curve for low and high density polyethenes in prolonged series of experiments. European Polymer Journal. 16:623–630.
- Albertsson AC, Karlsson S. 1990. The influence of biotic and abiotic environments on the degradation of polyethylene. Progress in Polymer Science. 15:177–192.
- 57. Mumtaz T, Khan MR, Hassan MA. 2010. Study of environmental biodegradation of LDPE films in soil using optical and scanning electron microscopy. Micron 41:430–8.
- Karlsson S, Ljungquist O, Albertsson A-C. 1988. Biodegradation of polyethylene and the influence of surfactants. Polymer Degradationa and Stability. 21:237–250.
- Chiellini E, Corti A, Swift G. 2003. Biodegradation of thermally-oxidized, fragmented low-density polyethylenes. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 81:341–351.

- Nowak B, Pająk J, Drozd-Bratkowicz M, Rymarz G. 2011. Microorganisms participating in the biodegradation of modified polyethylene films in different soils under laboratory conditions. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 65:757–767.
- 61. Albertsson A-C, Andersson SO, Karlsson S. 1987. The mechanism of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Degradation and Stability. **18**:73–87.
- 62. Wang R, Neoh KG, Shi Z, Kang E-T, Tambyah PA, Chiong E. 2012. Inhibition of *Escherichia coli* and *Proteus mirabilis* adhesion and biofilm formation on medical grade silicone surface. Biotechnology and Bioengineering. **109**:336–45.
- 63. Al-Makhlafi H, Mcguire J. 1994. Influence of preadsorbed milk proteins on adhesion of Listeria monocytogenes to hydrophobic and hydrophilic silica surfaces. Influence of Preadsorbed Milk Proteins on Adhesion of *Listeria monocytogenes* to Hydrophobic and Hydrophilic Silica Surfaces. Applied Environmental Microbiology. 60:3560–35–65.
- 64. **Cunliffe D, Smart CA, Alexander C, Vulfson EN**. 1999. Bacterial adhesion at synthetic surfaces. Applied Environmental Microbiology. **65**:4995–5002.
- Zheng Y, Yanful EK, Bassi AS. 2005. A review of plastic waste biodegradation. Critical Reviews in Biotechnology. 25:243–50.
- Hugenholtz P, Goebel B, Pace N. 1998. Impact of culture-independent studies on the emerging phylogenetic biew of bacterial diversity. Journal of Bacteriology. 180:4765–4774.
- Satlewal A, Soni R, Zaidi M, Shouche Y, Goel R. 2008. Comparative Biodegradation of HDPE and LDPE Using an Indigenously Developed Microbial Consortium. Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology. 18:477–482.
- 68. Albertsson A, Erlandsson B. 1998. Molecular weight changes and polymeric matrix changes correlated with the formation of degradation products in

biodegraded polyethylene. Journal of Environmental Polymer Degradation. **6**:187–195.

- Watanabe T, Ohtake Y, Asabe H, Murakami N, Furukawa M. 2009. Biodegradability and degrading microbes of low-density polyethylene. Journal if Applied Polymer Science. 111:551–559.
- Sudhakar M, Doble M, Murthy PS, Venkatesan R. 2008. Marine microbemediated biodegradation of low- and high-density polyethylenes. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 61:203–213.
- Roy PK, Titus S, Surekha P, Tulsi E, Deshmukh C, Rajagopal C. 2008. Degradation of abiotically aged LDPE films containing pro-oxidant by bacterial consortium. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 93:1917–1922.
- 72. Seneviratne G, Tennakoon N, Nandasena K. 2006. Polyethylene biodegradation by a developed *Penicillium-Bacillus* biofilm. Currern Science. **90**:20–21.
- 73. Kawai F, Watanabe M, Shibata M, Yokoyama S, Sudate Y, Hayashi S. 2004. Comparative study on biodegradability of polyethylene wax by bacteria and fungi. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 86:105–114.
- 74. Koutny M, Amato P, Muchova M, Ruzicka J, Delort A-M. 2009. Soil bacterial strains able to grow on the surface of oxidized polyethylene film containing prooxidant additives. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 63:354– 357.
- Bonhomme S, Cuer A, Delort A-M, Lemaire J, Sancelme M, Scott G. 2003. Environmental biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 81:441–452.
- 76. Chatterjee S, Roy B, Roy D, Banerjee R. 2010. Enzyme-mediated biodegradation of heat treated commercial polyethylene by Staphylococcal species. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 95:195–200.

- Raghavan D, Torma A. 1992. DSC and FTIR characterization of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Engineering Science. 32:438–442.
- Manzur A, Limón-González M, Favela-Torres E. 2004. Biodegradation of physicochemically treated LDPE by a consortium of filamentous fungi. Journal of Applied Polymer Science. 92:265–271.
- 79. **Pramila R, Ramesh KV**. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from municipal landfill area. Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology Research. **1**:131–136.
- Pramila R, Ramesh K. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from marine water–a SEM analysis. African Journal of Microbiology Research. 5:5013–5018.
- Sowmya HV, Ramalingappa M, Krishnappa M. 2012. Degradation of polyethyelene by Chaetomium Sp. and Aspergillus favus. Interantional Jorunal of Recent Scientific Research. 3:513–517.
- Manzur A, Cuamatzi F, Favela E. 1997. Effect of the growth of *Phanerochaete chrysosporium* in a blend of low density polyethylene and sugar cane bagasse. J. Applied Polymer Science. 66:105–111.
- Chiellini E, Corti A, D'Antone S. 2007. Oxo-biodegradable full carbon backbone polymers – biodegradation behaviour of thermally oxidized polyethylene in an aqueous medium. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 92:1378–1383.
- Sudhakar M, Priyadarshini C, Doble M, Sriyutha Murthy P, Venkatesan R.
 2007. Marine bacteria mediated degradation of nylon 66 and 6. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 60:144–151.
- Shimada Y, Watanabe Y, Sugihara A, Tominaga Y. 2002. Enzymatic alcoholysis for biodiesel fuel production and application of the reaction to oil processing. Journal of Molecular Catalisis B Enzymes. 17:133–142.

Chapter 3

3 Effect of Biodiesel Addition on Microbial Community Structure in a Simulated Fuel Storage System

Biodiesel is an alternative fuel that can replace diesel partially or completely. It is produced by trans-esterification of fatty acids with an alcohol (usually methanol) in the presence of a catalyst. A recent report indicated that its production increased 169% going from 326 to 878 million gallons between 2009 and 2011 in the United States alone (1). This increase in production has been driven by growing concerns on the stability of petroleum supply as well as by volatility of the price of crude oil. This trend has led to a transition for the diesel industry from 100% diesel to blends at different ratios with biodiesel. In Europe, the objective is to reach a 10% replacement by 2020 (2) and in Canada there is already a requirement for a 2% blend.

Research on the effect of biodiesel on microbial community structure has been mainly focused in biodegradation of biodiesel, with an emphasis on bioremediation (3-5). However, there is little reported research on the effects that biodiesel may have on the microbial communities developed in storage and transport infrastructure. The few studies available do not present conclusive evidence on the effect of biodiesel over microbial community structure (2, 6-8). Some authors have found either by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE) and plating techniques that the dominant groups of microorganism in a fuel system were influenced by biodiesel addition (2, 7), while some others using quantitative PCR of selected groups found that a consortium isolated from soil remains stable independently of the biodiesel concentration used as carbon source (6). This lack of agreement in results can be explained if it is considered that the source of the communities used in these studies was different, whereas the first one used a community obtained from diesel storage tank, the second one used a more diverse soil community. Although the results can be community dependent the question for the effect of biodiesel on microbial community structure remains open for discussion and more research is necessary in order to gain a deep insight of the problem.

Microbial communities are usually developed at the bottom of fuel storage tanks due to the presence of moisture, which accumulates as a product of condensation when temperature drops (7). This microenvironment is well suited for growth of microorganisms able to use either olefins or aromatics as carbon sources. Presence of biodiesel in storage tanks may enhance microbial activity and lead to a change in ecosystem composition. An increase in microbial activity once biodiesel is added is expected because its higher bioavailability and hygroscopicity (2). An impact on the kind of microbial communities is also expected because blending of diesel and biodiesel changes the chemical nature of the fuel.

Typically, microbial communities can be studied by using three different strategies: culturing of microorganisms in selective media, analysis of community level physiological profiles (CLPP) or thirdly, the analysis of data from the 16/18 sRNA gene generated by PCR using universal primers. Culture in selective media is a classic approach; however, it has the limitation that only 1-5% of the microorganisms present in the environment can grow in synthetic culture media (9), and so the results obtained are skewed to microorganisms able to grow in the culture media used. CLPP is a technique that uses a microplate containing a number of different carbon sources, microbial communities are inoculated directly in the plate and differences between them are determined based in the pattern of carbon utilization. Although CLPP is also skewed for microorganisms able to growth in culture it has proved to be very effective for studying shifts in microbial communities as a result of ecological perturbations (10); however, the technique does not give an indication of the kind of microorganisms that are present in the community. Finally, amplification of 16 sRNA sequence has been used as a strategy to identify the kind of microorganisms present in a community. PCR products can be sequenced or run in a denaturing gel to generate a fingerprinting. This approach is very labour intensive nevertheless it is useful when the identities of the microorganisms are required. Tracking changes in fuel storage tanks will require the simultaneous use of these techniques in such a way that the maximum amount of metabolic and genetic information is obtained and relevant conclusions can be made both in for the composition and metabolic capabilities of the community under study.

In this work a simulated fuel storage tank (mesocosm) is used to study the effects of biodiesel addition on microbial structure and function in a community obtained from a diesel storage facility. Changes and evolution of the microbial community were tracked with a combined strategy using the three approaches described above: community level physiological profiling, construction of libraries for the 16s RNA gene and culturing in selective media. Growth and pH were also followed during the course of the experiment.

3.1 Materials and methods

3.1.1 Experimental set up

A mesocosm was designed to simulate the bottom of a fuel storage tank in which an excess of water was accumulated as product of condensation. An Erlenmeyer flask (500 mL) was prepared containing 50 mL of Richard and Vogel's culture medium (All chemicals were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) pH 7 (11), 50 ml of a water sample collected from the bottom of a tank used for diesel storage (2L of water were collected during the spring of 2012 by Imperial Oil Ltd in their operation facilities in Sarnia, ON) and 100 mL of a diesel/biodiesel blend. Two immiscible phases were developed: one containing water and hydrophilic compounds, and the top one containing the less dense fuel. Mixtures with 0%, 25%, 50%, 75%, 100% (v/v) of biodiesel were evaluated. Experiments were carried out for 200 days continuously, microbial growth and composition were analyzed. Samples were prepared in triplicate.

The Richard and Vogel's medium is a mixture of mineral salts that fulfill minimum requirements of nitrogen, phosphate and microelements; the only carbon source available was the fuel blend that diffuses to the water layer. The water sample that was added contained an inoculum with a real microbial community metabolically adapted for the use of diesel as a carbon source. The system was kept in darkness at 25°C without aeration; however, oxygen diffusion was allowed. Fuels were sterilized before the experiment by means of a 0.2 µm filter (Millipore, Billerica, USA,), and the culture medium was sterilized at 15 psi and 121°C during 15 minutes.

3.1.2 Properties of the water layer

Microbial growth was measured as an increase in the optical density at 590 nm of the water layer. Tests were performed with a plate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland) at 0, 50, 75, 100 and 200 days of storage. Acidity of the water layer was determined with a pH meter (Phi 40 pH meter, Beckman Coulter Inc., Indianapolis, USA) at 50, 75, 100 and 200 days. Statistical analysis was performed using a mixed model (included analysis of fixed and random effects) using the statistical package SAS Version 9.3 (SAS Institute INC., Cary, USA). The structure of variance was chosen among a compound symmetric, unstructured or autoregressive by using the bayesian information criteria (BIC). An ANOVA for the treatments was performed to evaluate the significance of both simple effects and interactions. A t-test (p<0.01) was used for comparison between treatments.

3.1.3 Microbial counts

Colony forming units were determined for bacteria and anaerobes in selective culture media. Decimal dilutions from 10⁻¹ to 10⁻⁸ of the communities were prepared in peptone water (0.1g/L) pH 7. Bacterial counts were determined by plating in agar "Plate Count" pH 7 (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) after incubation at 30°C for 48 h. Anaerobes were determined by plating in agar "Wilkin-Chalgren" pH 7.1 (Hmedia, Mumbai, India) after incubation at 25°C for 120h (12); anaerobic conditions were obtained by means of oxygen capture bags in a sealed jar. Culture media were sterilized by autoclaving at 121°C, 15 psig for 15 minutes. Statistical analysis was performed as described in the preceding section.

3.1.4 Community level physiological profiling (CLPP)

CLPP was performed every 25 days during the first 100 days of the experiment for communities developed in the water layer. Three replicates of each biodiesel concentration were analyzed. For the experiment 96 well plates (ECOPLATE, Biolog Inc., Hayward, USA) were used. These plates contain 31 different carbon sources and a blank. Each well was inoculated with 150 μ L of the undiluted community (after

incubating for 0, 25 and 50 days) or a 1/5 dilution of the community (after incubating for 75, and 100 days). The dilution at higher storage times was necessary to avoid color development in the blank. Plates were incubated at 25°C and absorbance readings at 590 nm were performed approximately every 8 hours over a 96 hour period in a microplate reader (Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland).

Data were transformed for principal component analysis using Taylor power law in order to improve the normality and homogeneity of the variance (13). The "b" value in the transformation was calculated in such a way that the ratio between the highest and the lowest variance was as close to unity as possible. Normality, homoscedasticity and the number of significant linear correlations were calculated as in Weber et al (13). Principal component analysis was performed using the statistical package R version 2.15.2 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing,Vienna, Austria). A single point with the same average well color development (AWCD) (AWCD=0.45 for storage times of 25 and 50 days and AWCD=0.26 for storage times of 75 and 100 days) was chosen for analysis and comparison between communities instead of a single point in time in order to avoid bias due to inoculum density (14).

Substrate richness, defined as the number of wells with a corrected absorbance greater than 0.25 (10), was calculated every 25 days for all of the communities studied. In order to study the divergence of the microbial communities compared to the initial community a one-dimensional metric was used as suggested by Webber and Legge (15). In their approach the Euclidean distance between two multidimensional data sets is used as a measurement of the degree of divergence between two communities. Distances were calculated between data sets at which the AWCD was 0.25.

3.1.5 16s rDNA sequencing

Three libraries for 16s DNA gene were generated for the microbial communities developed within the water layer of the mesocosm studied: one for the undisturbed community at the beginning of the experiment (106 clones accession numbers KF135678 - KF135783) and two for communities obtained from the water layer in the experimental system at 0% (90 clones Accession numbers KF135784 - KF135873) and 100% biodiesel

(82 clones Accession numbers KF135874 - KF135949) after 100 days of exposure to the fuel.

Power Water Kit (MoBIO, Carlsbad, USA) was used for DNA extraction following the manufacturer instructions. Briefly, microorganisms were collected by filtration of 50 ml from the water layer ($0.2 \mu m$) (Millipore, Billerica, USA,). Then a lysis step by bead beating was followed by purification and elution using a silica column. DNA was quantified by spectrophotometry at 280/260 nm using the Nanoquant system (Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland) and a plate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland). Universal primers specific for amplification of a 1029 pb region of the 16 sRNA gene of bacteria were designed using ARB software Release 5.5 (The ARB project, Munich, Germany). Bacteria coverage of the primers based on Silva database sequences was calculated and maximized.

PCR was performed using a touchgene gradient thermocycler system (Techne, Staffordshire, England). The thermal cycle consisted of an initial denaturation at 94°C followed by 35 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 60 seconds, annealing at 60°C for 45 seconds and extension at 72°C for 70 seconds. A last extension step at 72°C for 8 minutes followed. The reaction mixture consisted of MgCl2 3 mM, 0.2 mM of each deoxynucleoside triphosphate (Life technologies, Carlsbad, USA), 0.3 µM of each primer 5'-ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGC-3' 5'-(Forward and Reverse CCCGGGAACGTATTCACCG-3 with matching efficiencies for bacteria of 75% and 46% respectively) and 1 unit of AmpliTaq 360 DNA polymerase (Life technologies, Carlsbad, USA). In order to avoid false positives caused by residual DNA (16) reaction mixtures were treated before template and primers addition with 0.1 units of DNAse (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) for 30 minutes at 37°C followed by an inactivation step at 90°C for 50 minutes. Negative controls were analyzed for all reactions.

PCR products were visualized and purified using the flash gel recovery system (Lonza, Basel, Switzerland). Ligation and cloning of PCR products were performed using pGEN easy cloning system following the instruction of the manufacturer (Promega, Fitchburg, USA). Plasmid extraction was done using a PureLink® Quick Plasmid Miniprep kit (Life

technologies, Carlsbad, USA). Products were sequenced in the Robarts Research Institute (London, Canada). Processing of the sequences for removal of vector residues and quality control was performed using a trial version of Sequencher Software Version 5.0.1 (Gene Codes Corporation, Ann Arbor, USA) and eBiox Version 1.5.1 (Pleasanton, USA). Sequences with less than 700 pb were removed from the libraries as well as sequences with a quality index lower than 80%. Libraries were compared for genus biodiversity using the Libcompare function of RDP release 10 (Michigan State University, East Lansing, USA) (17). For all the libraries Shannon diversity index was calculated. The results in the libraries were analyzed by principal component analysis, each genus was identified with one variable, and each library was represented in a plane that has the two most important principal components as axes.

3.2 Results and discussion

3.2.1 Properties of the broth

Growth was measured as an increase in absorbance in the water for each of the treatments (Figure 3-1). Statistical analysis revealed that there were no significant differences among treatments during the first 100 days of the experiment. At 200 days significantly higher growth (p<0.01) was detected in samples using pure biodiesel as a carbon source. Growth was observed both in the water layer and in the interphase of the fuel as a dense mat. This mat was dispersed in the culture media before absorbance measurements in order to account for all microbial activity in the system. Analysis of the growth kinetics (Figure 3-1) showed that all treatments but the biodiesel started their stationary phase of growth around 100 days after the beginning of the experiment.

Although growth measured by absorbance of the broth is an indirect measurement of microbial activity on the water layer, diesel and biodiesel are highly insoluble in water, and so the only source of new material in the water was the microbial activity of the community inoculated at the beginning of the experiment. Then any increase in the absorbance of the broth was due to metabolism rather than mass transfer from the fuel phase to the water phase. Higher growth in biodiesel samples coincides with results

presented by Bücker et al., 2011 who report higher biomass production for molds and fungi when pure biodiesel was used as a carbon source, as well as with the results obtained by Sørensen et al., 2011 which reported a higher growth in biodiesel samples measured by DAPI staining.



Figure 3-1. Microbial growth at different biodiesel concentrations during the 200 days of the experiment. Significant higher accumulation in pure biodiesel samples was observed at the end of the experiment.

Statistical analysis of pH trend (Figure 6) shows that there were significant differences among the treatments and that these differences were dependent on time. Acidification of the culture media was detected 75 days from the beginning of the experiment for samples growing in pure biodiesel and after 200 days for samples growing in 75% biodiesel. On the other hand, a slight alkalization of the culture media was observed after 100 days of culture for samples growing in pure diesel.



Figure 3-2. Change in the pH of the water layer during the 200 days of the experiment. Acidification of the water layer in pure biodiesel samples and alkalization of pure diesel ones was observed.

Acidification at higher biodiesel concentrations (Figure 6) was probably caused by the metabolism of the microorganisms. It is known that production of low molecular weight acids by some bacteria can lead to a pH drop in fuel systems (18). In this study this trend was especially clear for the group of samples containing pure biodiesel as a carbon source. A similar acidification trend was observed in pure diesel by Bento and Gaylarde, 2001. This kind of behavior is particularly important in terms of corrosion of metals and deterioration of the fuel. However, this behavior can be community dependent, which implies that future research work with communities obtained from different ecosystems is required to conclude if biodiesel addition in general leads to microbial communities with the ability to decrease the pH of water environments in fuel systems. A synergistic effect between bacteria and fungi could have happened in the pure biodiesel system; acidproducing bacteria could have caused a pH drop in the media that favored fungi and yeast development in later stages of the experiment (after 50 days). This hypothesis is supported by the microbial mats observed in the interphase of the system which is very characteristic of fungi growth, and it fits with the results of Schleicher et al., 2009 that found that in pure biodiesel the dominant community was composed mainly by yeast and fungi.

3.2.2 Microbial counts

Statistical analysis of both bacteria and anaerobes showed that there was a significant interaction (p<0.01) between the treatments and storage time, which implied that analysis for significant differences between treatments should be performed independently each time. The logarithm of colony forming units for mesophilic heterotrophic bacteria and anaerobes is presented in Tables 3-1 and 3-2; treatments with no statistical difference are marked with the same letter.

Since all experimental units were inoculated with the same community, initial microbial counts were identical. The logarithm of colony forming units (CFU) was 3.6 for bacteria and 4.1 for anaerobes at the beginning of the experiment in all experimental units. Microbial counts present a sharp increase during the first 25 days probably due to an excess of carbon source. For most of the storage times there were no significant
differences between microbial counts (both for aerobes and anaerobes) among samples growing in B0, B25 and B50. At higher biodiesel concentration a statistically significant decrease in microbial counts was observed. For samples growing in B75, a statistically reduction in microbial counts was found after 200 days, and in pure biodiesel samples (B100) this trend was evident after 50 days of storage.

Table 3-1. Logarithm of colony forming units of mesophilic heterotrophic bacteria growing in the water layer of the system at different biodiesel concentrations measured at different times during the course of the experiment

	Mesophilic heterotrophic bacteria (log10(CFU))						
	Time 25	Time 50	Time 75	Time 100	Time 200		
B0	9.6±0.1 B	7.7±0.2 A	7.8±0.4 A	7.8±0.1 A	7.5±0.1 A		
B25	10.1±0.2 A	7.6±0.3 A	7.3±0.3 A	7.7±0.2 A	7.8±0.3 A		
B50	10.1±0.1 A	7.7±0.3 A	7.9±0.2 A	7.8±0.2 A	7.5±0.1 A		
B75	10.2±0.1 A	7.5±0.3 A	7.9±0.1 A	7.4±0.7 A	2.2±3.8 E		
B100	10.1±0.1 A	2.1±3.6 E	0.0±0.0 E	0.4±0.8 E	0.0±0.0 E		

Table 3-2. Logarithm of colony forming units of anaerobes growing in the water layer of the system at different biodiesel concentrations measured at different times during the course of the experiment

	Anaerobes (log10(CFU))						
Blend	Time 25 Time 50		Time 75	Time 100	Time 200		
B0	8.0±0.3 A	7.1±0.1 A	6.6±0.2 A	5.7±0.1 A	6.5±0.2 A		
B25	8.1±0.1 A	6.7±0.3 B	6.5±0.1 A	5.7±0.2 A	6.1±0.4 A		
B50	8.0±0.1 A	6.9±0.1 A	6.1±0.2 B	5.8±0.03 A	6.5±0.4 A		
B75	8.0±0.1 A	7.0±0.2 A	6.6±0.1 A	5.7±0.4 A	5.0±0.3 B		
B100	8.2±0.02 A	0.0±0.00 E	0.0±0.00 E	0.0±0.00 B	4.3±0.2 C		

The main objective of the culturing experiments was to observe divergence in the microbial communities caused by the addition of biodiesel. Using this culture based approach with selective media for bacteria and anaerobes it was possible to determine some divergence in microbial communities due to biodiesel addition (Tables 3-1 and 3-2), however this could only be observed for samples at high biodiesel concentrations after at least 50 days of the experiment.

An important phenomenon arose in the present experiment, on the one hand a maximum increase in absorbance at 200 days was observed for samples obtained from systems with pure biodiesel as a carbon source (Figure 3-1) yet on the other hand, microbial counts both for anaerobes and bacteria went to zero or close to zero after 50 days (Tables 3-1 and 3-2). This result could imply that the kind of species that were predominant in the samples using pure biodiesel were not able to growth in the culture media used in the present study, it is common that microbial biodiversity is poorly represented in culturing techniques (9). A similar decrease in the number of culturable bacteria was obtained after acidification of the water layer in a fuel system by other authors (19). It has also been reported that aerobes and anaerobes colony forming units were very close to zero in systems using pure biodiesel as a carbon source, and significantly lower than in other biodiesel concentrations (20).

3.2.3 Community level physiological profiling

Principal component analysis of community level physiological profiles for samples of the water layer using different biodiesel/diesel blends and different storage times are presented in Figure 3-3. Samples clustering together based on their carbon consumption patterns are presented within rectangles or ellipses.

CLPP is claimed to be a very sensitive technique for clustering microbial communities based on carbon consumption patterns. The technique has received some criticism that questions the ability of the test to obtain relevant information to make conclusions on the metabolic capabilities of a community (21–23); however, in this work the tool has been used only to compare communities rather than to make inferences on the kind of metabolisms within the communities under study.

In the present study it was found after performing a principal component analysis of the CLPP that the original community diverged in different ways for samples growing at different biodiesel concentrations. This divergence was observed for samples after 25 days after the experiment has started (Figure 3-3). Different levels of clustering could be observed. For samples at 25, 50 and 75 days it was possible to group together samples obtained at the same biodiesel concentration (Figure 3-3-A, 3-3-B and 3-3-C). A second level of clustering was observed in all the experimental time points (Figure 3-3) where it was always possible to identify at least 3 clusters, one corresponding to samples obtained from mixtures of diesel and biodiesel.



Figure 3-3. PCA for samples at 25 days (A), 50 days (B), 75 days (C) and 100 days (D)

Clustering of results suggest that the community diverged in different ways depending on the amount of biodiesel that was added in the fuel. Communities with different metabolic capabilities based on carbon consumption profiles were developed depending on the carbon sources available for microbial growth. This implies that the structure of the communities explored in this study was influenced by the addition of biodiesel in the fuel system.

Euclidean distance analysis, as suggested by Webber and Legge (15), showed that all the communities presented an initial period of fast divergence during the first 25 days, followed by a period of 50 days of recovery in which divergence (referring to the initial community) was slightly reduced, and finally 100 days after the beginning of the experiment a new increase in the distance was observed (Figure 3-4). At the end of the analysis period, samples in pure biodiesel presented the greatest extent of divergence compared to the initial community.



Figure 3-4. Euclidean distance between community level physiological profiles (CLPP) of the initial community and microbial communities at different times during the experiment

It is interesting to note that although communities were revealed to be different as shown by plating experiments and PCA analysis, the divergence measured as the Euclidean distance to the initial community followed very similar trends (Figure 3-4) for all the communities under evaluation. This implies that although the communities were diverging in a different way from the initial community the extent of this divergence was similar for all biodiesel concentrations. Results presented in Figure 3-4 confirmed that communities in pure biodiesel presented the highest degree of divergence by the end of the experiment.

Data from CLPP were analyzed for substrate richness. Results are shown in Figure 3-5. All communities presented an initial period in which the richness decreases, followed by a recovery of their metabolic capabilities at different rates except for samples growing in pure biodiesel in which a very pronounced decrease in the ability to use the carbon sources present in the microplate was observed.



Figure 3-5. Number of carbon sources used by the communities based on CLPP patterns

Substrate richness for communities growing at different biodiesel concentrations presented a different trend in the recovery phase, which is evidence of the different community structure that was developed as a result of perturbation with biodiesel. It must be noted that results of substrate richness for pure biodiesel samples are in agreement with those for microbial counts in selective culture media previously presented. It can be stated that although some microbial activity was present in samples with pure biodiesel as a carbon source, as can be inferred from the drop in pH and the increase in absorbance, some members of the community that was developed were unable to grow in synthetic culture media and were unable to use a wide variety of carbon sources, as observed by the CLPP carbon usage patterns. A different explanation for the low substrate richness of samples growing in pure biodiesel could be that the community is mainly composed of filamentous fungi and yeast, it is known that these microorganisms are unable to oxidize tetrazolium dyes so their growth can not be accounted by the assay (24).

3.2.4 16s rDNA sequencing

Library comparisons among the initial community and samples obtained 100 days afterwards for B0 and B100 are presented at the level of phylum and genus in Table 3-3. The results showed that the three libraries were different, which confirmed the earlier stated results obtained by principal component analysis of the community level physiological profiles.

Table 3-3. Relative frequency of isolation in libraries constructed at the beginning of the experiment (L1) and 100 days after in pure diesel (L2) or pure biodiesel (L3)

	T 1	1.0	1.2		
	LI	L2	L3		
Phylum comparison					
Spirochaetes	0	3.3	0		
Actinobacteria	0	63.0	0		
Bacteroidetes	0	7.6	0		
Proteobacteria	96.4	23.9	92.8		
Unclassified	2.7	2.2	7.2		
(Genus comparis	son			
Brevundimonas	0.0	7.6	34.9		
Breoghania	0.0	1.1	0		
Hyphomonas	0.9	0.0	0		
Marinobacterium	0.0	1.1	0		
Pseudomonas	0.0	1.1	41		
Pseudoxanthomonas	0.0	7.6	0		
Pusillimonas	0.0	0.0	8.4		
Rhizobium	1.8	1.1	1.2		
Rhodococcus	0.0	62.0	0		
Rhodovulum	16.2	0.0	0		
Spirochaeta	0.0	3.3	0		
Thalassolituus	50.5	0.0	0		
Thalassospira	9.0	0.0	7.2		
Unclassified	21.6	15.2	7.3		
Shannon index	1.30	1.28	1.37		

Data on composition obtained for the three rDNA libraries generated proved that the communities studied in this paper present different structure, confirming what was already observed by CLPP analysis. The presence of biodiesel led to a change in the microbial composition within the simulated fuel storage system. This was probably due to the different nature of the carbon sources available for microbial growth. While diesel is a complex mixture of olefins, aromatic and polycyclic compounds, biodiesel is chemically more homogeneous consisting only of methyl esters of different fatty acids.

Both at the level of phylum and genus it was possible to observe higher richness of phylum and genera in samples growing in pure diesel. Eight different genera and four different phyla were identified in pure diesel samples in contrast with five genera and 1 phylum in pure biodiesel ones. However, the Shannon biodiversity index in the samples was similar and slightly higher for samples growing in pure biodiesel. The difference in the richness of genera isolated in diesel and biodiesel can be explained considering that the community used as inoculum was obtained from a diesel storage tank adapted to use diesel compounds as carbon source, so a higher number of dormant species were able to became metabolically active in pure diesel than in pure biodiesel once the required nutrients were supplied. The broad differences between pure diesel and pure biodiesel communities after 100 days of exposure to fuel proved that only a portion of the initial community was able to adapt to use methyl esters as carbon source.

Roughly it can be said that the initial community was dominated by Proteobacteria of the genus *Thalassolituus*, an obligate oil degrading bacteria (25) undetectable at the end of the experiment both in pure diesel and pure biodiesel communities. Pure diesel communities at the end of the experiment were dominated by Actinobacteria belonging to the genus *Rhodococcus* while pure biodiesel ones by Proteobacteria of the genera *Pseudomonas* and *Brevundimonas*. Three metabolic features were very common among the genera isolated (Table 3-4): ability to use hydrocarbons as carbon source, ability to degrade aromatic or polycyclic compounds, and production of surfactants. Some of the genera isolated have previously being reported in diesel-enriched environments, such as *Marinobacterium* and *Pseudomonas* (Schleicher et al., 2009; Yakimov et al., 2007). Differences between the initial community (isolated from a diesel storage tank) and the

community growing in pure diesel 100 days after the experiment can be due to the excess of nutrients supplied at the beginning of the experiment that could favor the development of fast growing species adapted to divide at high nutrient concentrations.

Genus	Features	Reference
Production of surfactants	Brevundimonas, Pseudomonas Pseudoxanthomonas, Rhodococcus, Thalassospira	(26–28)
Degradation of oil or hydrocarbons	Brevundimonas, Breoghania, Pseudomonas, Rhodococcus, Spirochaeta, Thalassolituus	(25, 29–33)
Degradation of aromatic compounds	Marinobacterium, Pseudomonas, Pseudoxanthomonas, Pusillimonas, Rhizobium, Rhodococcus, Rhodovulum, Thalassospira	(33–37)

Table 3-4. Metabolic features of genus isolated in this study

Results obtained by principal component analysis of the three libraries are presented in Figure 3-6, the distribution of the three libraries in the plane with the two most important principal components corroborates the statement that the three libraries are different.



Figure 3-6. Results of principal component analysis for the three libraries constructed: (L1) at the beginning of the experiment, (L2) 100 days after in pure diesel and (L3) 100 days after in pure biodiesel

Comparison of the library obtained at the beginning of the experiment (library 1) with communities obtained 100 days after the beginning of the experiment for pure diesel (library 2) and pure biodiesel (library 3) (Table 3-3) are in agreement with the observations presented for distance analysis of CLPP (Figure 3-5). In both analyses it is observed that communities diverged from the initial community and that they did it in a different way for pure diesel and pure biodiesel.

Bibliography

- 1. **U.S Energy Information Adminitration**. 2012. Biofuels Issues and Trends. Whashington, DC.
- Sørensen G, Pedersen D V, Nørgaard AK, Sørensen KB, Nygaard SD. 2011. Microbial growth studies in biodiesel blends. Bioresource Technology. 102:5259– 5264.
- 3. Mariano AP, Tomasella RC, Oliveira LM De. 2008. Biodegradability of diesel and biodiesel blends. African Journal of Biotechnology. 7:1323–1328.
- Silva GS, Marques ELS, Dias JCT, Lobo IP, Gross E, Brendel M, da Cruz RS, Rezende RP. 2012. Biodegradability of soy biodiesel in microcosm experiments using soil from the Atlantic Rain Forest. Applied Soil Ecology. 55:27–35.
- 5. Owsianiak M, Chrzanowski Ł, Szulc A, Staniewski J, Olszanowski A, Olejnik-Schmidt AK, Heipieper HJ. 2009. Biodegradation of diesel/biodiesel blends by a consortium of hydrocarbon degraders: effect of the type of blend and the addition of biosurfactants. Bioresource Technology. 100:1497–500.
- Cyplik P, Schmidt M, Szulc A, Marecik R, Lisiecki P, Heipieper HJ, Owsianiak M, Vainshtein M, Chrzanowski Ł. 2011. Relative quantitative PCR to assess bacterial community dynamics during biodegradation of diesel and biodiesel fuels under various aeration conditions. Bioresource Technology. 102:4347–4352.

- Klofutar B, Golob J. 2007. Microorganisms in diesel and in biodiesel fuels. Acta Chimica Slovaca. 54:744–748.
- 8. **Chao Y, Liu N, Zhang T, Chen S**. 2010. Isolation and characterization of bacteria from engine sludge generated from biodiesel-diesel blends. Fuel **89**:3358–3364.
- Head I, Saunders J, Pickup R. 1998. Microbial evolution, diversity, and ecology: a decade of ribosomal RNA analysis of uncultivated microorganisms. Microbial Ecology. 35:1–21.
- Weber KP, Gehder M, Legge RL. 2008. Assessment of changes in the microbial community of constructed wetland mesocosms in response to acid mine drainage exposure. Water Research. 42:180–8.
- Richard J., Vogel T. 1999. Characterization of a soil bacterial consortium capable of degrading diesel fuel. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 44:93– 100.
- 12. Wilkins TD, Chalgren S. 1976. Medium for use in antibiotic susceptibility testing of anaerobic bacteria. Antimicrobial Agents Chemotheraphy. **10**:926–8.
- Weber KP, Grove JA, Gehder M, Anderson WA, Legge RL. 2007. Data transformations in the analysis of community-level substrate utilization data from microplates. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 69:461–9.
- Garland JL. 1996. Analytical approaches to the characterization of samples of microbial communities using patterns of potential C source utilization. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 28:213–221.
- Weber KP, Legge RL. 2009. One-dimensional metric for tracking bacterial community divergence using sole carbon source utilization patterns. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 79:55–61.

- Hilali F, Saulnier P, Chachaty E, Andremont A. 1997. Decontamination of polymerase chain reaction reagents for detection of low concentrations of 16S rRNA genes. Molecular Biotechnology. 7:207–216.
- Cole JR, Wang Q, Cardenas E, Fish J, Chai B, Farris RJ, Kulam-Syed-Mohideen a S, McGarrell DM, Marsh T, Garrity GM, Tiedje JM. 2009. The Ribosomal Database Project: improved alignments and new tools for rRNA analysis. Nucleic Acids Research. 37:D141–5.
- Bücker F, Aguiar N, Fernando L, Seminotti RJ, Ruaro C, Anastácio F, Camargo DO, Menezes F. 2011. Impact of biodiesel on biodeterioration of stored Brazilian diesel oil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 65:172– 178.
- Bento F, Gaylarde C. 2001. Biodeterioration of stored diesel oil: studies in Brazil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 47:107–112.
- Schleicher T, Werkmeister R, Russ W, Meyer-Pittroff R. 2009. Microbiological stability of biodiesel – diesel-mixtures. Bioresource Technology. 100:724–730.
- Garland J. 1997. Analysis and interpretation of community-level physiological profiles in microbial ecology. FEMS Microbiol Ecology. 24:289–300.
- Preston-Mafham J, Boddy L, Randerson PF. 2002. Analysis of microbial community functional diversity using sole-carbon-source utilisation profiles a critique. FEMS Microbiol Ecology. 42:1–14.
- 23. Konopka A, Oliver L. 1998. The ese of carbon substrate utilization patterns in environmental and ecological microbiology. Microbial Ecology. **35**:103–115.
- 24. **Stefanowicz A**. 2006. The biolog plates technique as a tool in ecological studies of microbial communities. Polish Journal of Environmental Studies. **15**:669–676.

- Yakimov MM, Timmis KN, Golyshin PN. 2007. Obligate oil-degrading marine bacteria. Current Opinion in Biotechnology. 18:257–66.
- Ruggeri C, Franzetti A, Bestetti G, Caredda P, La Colla P, Pintus M, Sergi S, Tamburini E. 2009. Isolation and characterisation of surface active compoundproducing bacteria from hydrocarbon-contaminated environments. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 63:936–942.
- Nayak AS, Vijaykumar MH, Karegoudar TB. 2009. Characterization of biosurfactant produced by *Pseudoxanthomonas* sp. PNK-04 and its application in bioremediation. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 63:73–79.
- Rizzo C, Michaud L, Hörmann B, Gerçe B, Syldatk C, Hausmann R, De Domenico E, Lo Giudice A. 2013. Bacteria associated with sabellids (Polychaeta: Annelida) as a novel source of surface active compounds. Marine Pollution Bulletin. 70:125–133.
- Lladó S, Solanas AM, de Lapuente J, Borràs M, Viñas M. 2012. A diversified approach to evaluate biostimulation and bioaugmentation strategies for heavy-oilcontaminated soil. Science of the Total Environment. 435-436:262–9.
- Gallego S, Vila J, María Nieto J, Urdiain M, Rosselló-Móra R, Grifoll M.
 2010. Breoghania corrubedonensis gen. nov. sp. nov., a novel alphaproteobacterium isolated from a Galician beach (NW Spain) after the Prestige fuel oil spill, and emended description of the family Cohaesibacteraceae and the species Cohaesibacter gelatinilyticus. Systematic and Applied Microbiology. 33:316–21.
- Zhao D, Liu C, Liu L, Zhang Y, Liu Q, Wu W-M. 2011. Selection of functional consortium for crude oil-contaminated soil remediation. International Biodegradation and Biodegradation. 65:1244–1248.
- Kobayashi H, Endo K, Sakata S, Mayumi D, Kawaguchi H, Ikarashi M, Miyagawa Y, Maeda H, Sato K. 2012. Phylogenetic diversity of microbial

communities associated with the crude-oil, large-insoluble-particle and formationwater components of the reservoir fluid from a non-flooded high-temperature petroleum reservoir. Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering. **113**:204–10.

- 33. Shao Z, Cui Z, Dong C, Lai Q, Chen L. 2010. Analysis of a PAH-degrading bacterial community in subsurface sediments on the Mid-Atlantic Ridge. Deep-Sea Research Part I-Oceanographic Research Papers. 57:724–730.
- Suominen L, Jussila MM, Mäkeläinen K, Romantschuk M, Lindström K.
 2000. Evaluation of the Galega-*Rhizobium galegae* system for the bioremediation of oil-contaminated soil. Environmental Pollution. 107:239–44.
- Tang J, Feng T, Cui C, Feng Y. 2013. Simultaneous biodegradation of phenanthrene and oxidation of arsenite by a dual-functional bacterial consortium. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 82:173–179.
- Patel V, Cheturvedula S, Madamwar D. 2012. Phenanthrene degradation by *Pseudoxanthomonas* sp. DMVP2 isolated from hydrocarbon contaminated sediment of Amlakhadi canal, Gujarat, India. Journal of hazardous materials. 201-202:43–51.
- Teramoto M, Suzuki M, Hatmanti A, Harayama S. 2010. The potential of *Cycloclasticus* and *Altererythrobacter* strains for use in bioremediation of petroleum-aromatic-contaminated tropical marine environments. Journal of bioscience and bioengineering. 110:48–52.

Chapter 4

4 Investigation of Biofilm Formation on Polyethylene in a Diesel/Biodiesel Fuel Storage Environment

Depletion of fossil fuels has led to the development of alternatives such as biodiesel. Full implementation of these technologies requires complete understanding of their performance in engines as well as of their corrosive properties and compatibility with different kind of materials. There is considerable research on biodiesel corrosive effects on metals such as carbon steel, stainless steel, copper and aluminum among others (1–5). Nevertheless, there is still a lack of information on the effects that biodiesel addition may have on polymeric materials, which are now commonly used in the fuel industry.

Among commercial polymers, polyethylene is the most commonly used material in fuel storage; it is generally considered to be inert both chemically and biologically. However, some recent evidence has suggested that this polymer may be prone to deterioration of its physical properties in fuel storage systems. Two mechanisms have been proposed to explain this deterioration. On the one hand, the fuel can be absorbed into the material, possibly leading to loss of its mechanical properties (6–8). Conversely, biodegradation studies have shown that the metabolic activity of some microorganisms can result in deterioration or degradation of polyethylene (9–17).

Polyethylene is completely insoluble in water; consequently its biodegradation process is possibly mediated by biofilms (17), which are structures of sessile microorganisms associated as a community (18, 19). So far there are a number of research papers that have been published dealing with polyethylene biodegradation by biofilms, however all of them have been performed in microenvironments far different from those observed in fuel storage facilities. Available research contains data of polyethylene degradation either under soil burial conditions or in partial immersion under conditions similar to those found in the open sea, were plastic accumulation is an ecological problem (9, 13–15, 17, 20). Though these efforts are of great interest for the scientific community they are not

useful to obtain conclusions applicable to fuel storage facilities, because the environmental conditions and biodiversity are very different in those ecosystems. Therefore, there is a potential need for research focused on biofilm development on polyethylene surfaces and on the factors that affect this process in fuel storage systems.

Fuel storage systems are complex microenvironments with a wide variety of microorganisms present at the bottom of storage tanks where there is accumulation of water produced through condensation of environmental moisture. These conditions are suitable for microbial development, both in suspension or as a biofilm on the surfaces available (21, 22). In these systems factors such as the chemical nature of the fuel and the kind of the materials used for the manufacture of the fuel storage tank can have an influence on the composition and metabolism of the biofilms developed. Fuel composition will determine the kind of carbon sources available for microbial growth thus influencing the dominant microbial groups encountered in the system. On the other hand polymer type will determine characteristics such as hydrophobicity, degree of branching, molecular weight, cross-linking and crystallinity. These characteristics will influence the strength of microorganism-material interactions, as well as the accessibility and biodisponibility of the polymer, conditioning in this way the species that are able to growth or that will predominate in the biofilm.

Blending biodiesel with regular diesel and changing the material used in the manufacture of a diesel storage tank may affect the composition and activity of the microbial community in the biofilm developed, potentially resulting in different microbe/polymer interactions. Understanding the extent and nature of these changes in the microbial communities may help to manage and design efficient strategies to completely or partially substitute diesel for biodiesel without comprising the integrity of the infrastructure.

In this work a simulated diesel/biodiesel storage tank was designed to study the effect of biodiesel concentration over biofilm development, community structure and composition on linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) and bilayer construction of polyamide-11 and linear low-density polyethylene (LLDPE/PA).

The results reported here represent the first attempt to understand the effect of biodiesel addition on biofilm community structure and colonization capabilities on polymeric surfaces under conditions similar to those found in an industrial fuel storage system. Viability and microbial growth were determined and the structure of the resulting communities was evaluated by community level physiological profiling (CLPP) and sequencing of 16s rDNA gene. Images of the biofilm developed on the different polymers were obtained by Scanning Electron Microscopy (SEM).

4.1 Materials and methods

4.1.1 Experimental set up

A simulated fuel storage tank was used in which water of condensation was present at the bottom. The system consisted of a 500 ml Erlenmeyer flask containing 50 mL of mineral medium Richard and Vogel's pH 7 (23) (all chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA), 50 mL of water collected in the bottom of an industrial diesel storage tank (sampled during the spring of 2012 by Imperial Oil Ltd at their facilities in Sarnia, ON), and 100 mL of a diesel/biodiesel blend. The water sample was used as inoculum of a microbial community adapted to the use of diesel as a carbon source. The diesel fuel was a low sulfur, summer grade purchased from an ESSO station (London, ON) while the biodiesel was kindly supplied by the University of Guelph (Ridgetown site, ON); characterization of the biodiesel fuel was included in an earlier paper (6); the system developed two phases, the upper one containing the fuel and the lower aqueous phase containing the culture medium and the inoculated microorganisms. Biodiesel concentrations of 0%, 25%, 50%, 75% and 100% (v/v) were used. Three different kinds of polymer samples were evaluated: linear-low-density polyethylene (LLDPE; LLTM 8460, ExxonMobil), cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE; Paxon[™] 7004, ExxonMobil) and a bilayer construction of the same LLDPE with polyamide-11 (LLDPE/PA). All polymers were first molded at McMaster University (Hamilton, ON) by means of a rotational molding system. Small slabs (approximate dimensions 1cm x 1cm x 0.5cm) of the polymers were prepared and were immersed in the water layer of the simulated fuel storage tank by means of a stainless steel wire; the wire was required because the density of the polymer was lower than water. Experimental units (defined as a polymer slab in an

independent fuel-medium system) were prepared in triplicates and were kept in darkness at 25 °C during 200 days to allow biofilm development on the hydrophobic polymer surface. Fuels, culture media and polymers were sterilized before inoculation. Fuel sterilization was performed by filtration at 0.2 μ m (Merk-Millipore, Billerica, USA). Culture media was autoclaved before inoculation at 121°C for 15 minutes. Polymer slabs were sterilized by immersion in 95% ethanol for a period of 4 hours, after which the residual alcohol was allowed to completely evaporate in a vented laminar flow hood. Once sterile the polymer slabs were immersed in the water phase of the system. Controls of all experimental units containing only Richard and Vogel's media with no fuel and no microorganisms were prepared and kept under the same conditions.

4.1.2 Biofilm development

4.1.2.1 Biofilm growth quantification

Quantification of biofilm development on the plastic surfaces was performed after 200 days of incubation following a modified procedure of a procedure described elsewhere (24). Slabs of the polymers were taken out from the simulated fuel storage system and washed once with water to remove unattached cells. Then they were immersed in a 1% crystal violet solution for 5 minutes (Merck-Millipore, Billerica, USA), during this time the dye was absorbed by cells present in the community. Excess dye was washed with distilled water and then samples were incubated for 15 minutes in 3mL of isopropanolacetone 80:20 (Merck-Millipore, Billerica, USA). Finally, the absorbance at 570 nm was determined in a microplate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland) as an indirect measurement of the amount of microorganisms present in the biofilm. Absorbance measurements were corrected by subtracting the control value and then normalized with respect to the surface area of a slab. Surface area of the rectangular cuboid slab was determined using a caliper. Statistical differences between treatments were evaluated by means of a two way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) using a factorial design with two factors: concentration of biodiesel with 5 levels (of 0%, 25%, 50%, 75%) and 100%) and type of polyethylene with 3 levels (LLDPE, XLPE and LLDPE/PA). Differences among treatments were evaluated using a Turkey test (p < 0.01). All data processing was performed in the statistical package R version 2.15.2 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing; Vienna, Austria).

4.1.2.2 Viability

Viability is a measurement of the metabolic activity of cells. When comparing microbial communities a relative value of this variable can be determined as the hydrolysis of fluorescein diacetate to fluorescein, a colored product. This reaction is catalyzed by several kinds of enzymes such as hydrolases and proteases which are commonly expressed in most microorganisms, in such a way that it is able to account for the global microbial activity of a community (25). In this study, viability was determined following the method used by Orr et al (26) to evaluate biofilm activity on polyethylene surfaces. Briefly, the slabs of polymer were immersed in 30 mL of a fluorescein diacetate solution (10 µg/mL) (Merck-Millipore, Billerica, USA) in 60 mM phosphate buffer (pH 7.6) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA). Fluorescein diacetate was dissolved in acetone (3mg/ml) (Caledon, Georgetown, Canada) before addition to the phosphate buffer. Samples were incubated for 23 hours at 30°C with agitation (100 rpm) in a rotary shaker, and after this time their absorbance were read at 494 nm in a microplate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland). Data correction and statistical analysis were performed using the same procedure described above.

4.1.2.3 Biofilm imaging by scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

Images of biofilms growing on the surface of all polymers studied were taken for those samples growing in pure diesel, pure biodiesel and 50% biodiesel, following the procedure describe by Karcz et al (27). Briefly, samples were fixed in 3% glutaraldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) buffered in 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) and then washed 3 times. This procedure was followed by a post fixation step with 1% osmium tetroxide (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) in 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) during 2 hours. Samples were then dehydrated by serial incubations of 10 minutes in solutions of increasing ethanol concentration (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) starting at 30% and finishing at 100% by increasing 10% each step. Critical point drying with CO2 was performed (Electron microscopy technologies, Hatfield, USA). Samples were coated with

10 nm of osmium tetroxide in an osmium plasma coater (OPC80T, Filgen, Nagoya, Japan) before observation by SEM (Leo 1530 Gemini, Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany).

4.1.3 Biofilm community structure

4.1.3.1 Community level physiological profiling (CLPP)

CLPP analysis was performed for samples obtained from the biofilm established on the surfaces of the polymers. Three different samples per polymer were evaluated, one incubated in pure diesel, one incubated in 50% (v/v) biodiesel and one incubated in 100% biodiesel, which gave a total of 9 different treatments. Three replications per treatment were used.

For the detachment of cells, polymer slabs were immersed in 20 ml of phosphate buffer (pH 7, 10mM supplemented with NaCl 8.5g/L) and incubated at 30°C for 1 hour at 100rpm in a rotary shaker, as recommended by Weber et al (28). This was followed by 1 minute of vortexing. The suspension obtained in this way contained a sample of the biofilm community and was used to evaluate community level physiological profiles in ECOPLATES (Biolog Inc., Hayward, USA). This system contains 31 different carbon sources and a blank. Each well of the ECOPLATE was inoculated with 150 μ L of the suspension. Incubation was carried out for 160 hours at room temperature. The absorbance at 590 nm was determined every 12 hours in a microplate reader (Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland).

Two different strategies were used for data analysis. In the first approach, a single point in time at 101 hours was used as a metric. In the approach, all of the samples corresponding to pure biodiesel were excluded and a single point with an average well color development (AWCD) close to 0.36 was used. Samples corresponding to pure biodiesel had to be excluded because microbial growth in most of the carbon sources was very close to zero in such a way that the AWCD never reached a value close to 0.36. In both approaches data were normalized and transformed using Taylor power law (29). Data were analyzed by Principal Component Analysis (PCA) using the statistical software R version 2.15.2 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria). Substrate richness defined as the number of wells with a corrected absorbance greater than 0.25 (30) was calculated for all treatments. Statistical differences for substrate richness between treatments were evaluated by using a factorial ANOVA as described above.

4.1.3.2 16s rDNA characterization of communities

Six libraries for 16s DNA gene with approximately 20 clones each (Accession numbers KF361885 - KF362015) were generated for the microbial communities developed on the surface of the polymers. Three libraries were from the polymer samples incubated in pure diesel as a carbon source and three from the polymer samples incubated in pure biodiesel. DNA extraction was performed using Power Biofilm Kit (MoBIO, Carlsbad, USA) following the manufacturer's instructions; this kit is designed so biofilm is used as substrate for DNA extraction without a detachment procedure. DNA was quantified by spectrophotometry at 280/260 nm using the Nanoquant system (Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland) and a plate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland). PCR conditions are described elsewhere (Restrepo-Florez, Bassi, Rehmann and Thompson, 2013). PCR products were visualized using a flash gel system (Lonza, Basel, Switzerland) and purified using UltraClean PCR Clean-Up Kit (MoBIO, Carlsbad, USA). pGEN easy cloning system was used for ligation and cloning (Promega, Fitchburg, USA) and PureLink® Quick Plasmid Miniprep kit (Life technologies, Carlsbad, USA) for plasmid extraction. Products were sequenced at the Robarts Research Institute (London, Canada).

Quality control, vector removal and editing of sequences were performed using a trial version of Sequencher Software Version 5.0.1 (Gene Codes Corporation, Ann Arbor, USA) and eBiox Version 1.5.1 (Pleasanton, USA). Sequences with less than 700 pb or with a quality index lower than 80% were removed. Multiple unknown bases at the beginning and the end of the sequences were removed to improve quality. Libraries were analyzed to taxonomic identification by using the classifier service of RDP release 10 (Michigan State University, East Lansing, USA) (31). Rarefaction curves using the RDP software were constructed to verify the completeness of the libraries. For all the libraries Shannon diversity index was calculated. The results in the libraries were analyzed by principal component analysis, each genus was identified with one variable, and each

library was represented in a plane that has the two most important principal components as axes.

4.2 Results

4.2.1 Biofilm development

4.2.1.1 Biofilm growth quantification

Crystal violet method staining is a technique that allows the relative determination of biomass accumulation on biofilms. Comparative results for biofilm growth on the different polymers after 200 days of incubation in different biodiesel concentrations are shown in Figure 4-1. Statistical analysis (p<0.01 proved that for all polymers evaluated there was greater accumulation of biofilm on samples growing in pure biodiesel (B100) compared to other biodiesel concentrations. Samples of LLDPE growing in pure biodiesel presented lower accumulation of biofilm compared with the other two polymeric materials under that biodiesel concentration.



Figure 4-1. Biofilm growth quantification on the surfaces of the three polymers studied after 200 days of incubation: low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), Cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) and polyethylene half coated with nylon (LLDPE/PA)

4.2.1.2 Viability

Viability is a measurement of the metabolic activity of the biofilm. Results on this variable for biofilm developed on the surface of the polymers used in this study and incubated at different biodiesel concentrations are presented in Figure 4-2. Statistical analysis showed that (p<0.01) the highest viability was found for samples growing in pure diesel. The other samples did not present statistically significant differences among them.



Figure 4-2. Relative Biofilm viability quantified by hydrolysis of fluorescein diacetate for the biofilm developed on the three polymers studied after 200 days of incubation: linear-low-density polyethylene (LLDPE), cross-linked polyethylene (XLPE) and polyethylene half coated with nylon (LLDPE/PA).

4.2.1.3 Biofilm imaging by scanning electron microscopy (SEM)

Pictures by SEM of the biofilms developed on the surface of the different polymers used in this study incubated under different biodiesel concentrations are presented in Figure 4-3. Complete colonization of the polymers is observed as well as the presence of microcolonies, typical structures in biofilm development, biodiversity of the biofilm is observed as different morphologies are present in the pictures that were taken.



Figure 4-3. Images for biofilms after 200 days of incubation for different polymers incubated at different biodiesel concentrations

4.2.2 Biofilm community structure

4.2.2.1 Community level physiological profiling (CLPP)

Results of PCA when the first approach of analysis described in the materials and methods session is used are presented in Figure 4-4. Two groups were observed, one clustering samples growing in pure biodiesel (B100) and one clustering samples growing either in B0 or B50 blends, no other pattern of clustering could be observed in the analysis. Pure biodiesel samples are very different from the others, presenting an AWCD significantly lower than those growing either in B0 or B50. For this reason, another approach for data analysis in which pure biodiesel samples are excluded is needed in order to observe further clustering effects, either due to polymer type or fuel concentration (second approach described in the materials and methods session).



Figure 4-4. Principal component analysis of CLPP when pure biodiesel samples are included. Two clusters are observed (shown as squares in the figure) one corresponding to pure biodiesel samples and one containing both pure diesel or blends 50% biodiesel.

Figure 4-5 presents the results of PCA when the pure biodiesel samples are excluded from the analysis. Two different patterns of clustering are identified in this case, one based on the nature of the polymer and other on the fuel used as a carbon source. In Figure 4-5-A three different groups can be observed, corresponding to the polymers used in the study. Figure 4-5-B shows another way of grouping the samples based on the concentration of biodiesel used as the carbon source in the experiment.

Figure 4-6 present the results of substrate richness for communities growing at different biodiesel concentrations. Statistical analysis showed no interactions between the two factors evaluated. Significant differences (p<0.01) were found among the different biodiesel concentrations but not among polymer types.



Figure 4-5. Principal component analysis of CLPP patterns for biofilm communities once pure biodiesel samples were excluded. (A) Grouping pattern based on the nature of the surface. (B) Grouping pattern based on biodiesel concentration in the fuel phase.



Figure 4-6. Number of substrates used in the CLPP profiles for samples obtained from different polymers growing under different biodiesel concentrations. Error bars indicated for standard deviation

4.2.2.2 16s rDNA characterization of communities

Analysis of the 16s rDNA libraries constructed for the biofilm communities is presented in Table 4-1. The completeness of the libraries was verified by rarefaction constructed at 5% distance (data not shown). Results show that the libraries were different, which suggested that both the polymer type as well as the biodiesel concentration had an influence on the structure of the microbial community established, confirming the results obtained by PCA of the CLPP.

	LLDPE		PA		XLPE	
	B0	B100	B0	B100	B0	B100
Agromyces	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	5.0	0.0
Bacillus	0.0	4.3	0.0	12.5	0.0	0.0
Brevundimonas	0.0	4.3	0.0	0.0	5.0	0.0
Corynebacterium	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.3
Micrococcus	0.0	47.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Ochrobactrum	5.0	21.7	0.0	12.5	0.0	17.4
Propionibacterium	0.0	13.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.7
Pseudomonas	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	10.0	0.0
Pseudoxanthomonas	90.0	0.0	50.0	8.3	60.0	4.3
Pusillimonas	0.0	4.3	0.0	0.0	5.0	8.7
Rhizobium	5.0	4.3	0.0	12.5	5.0	8.7
Rhodococcus	0.0	0.0	45.0	0.0	10.0	43.5
Spirochaeta	0.0	0.0	5.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Staphylococcus	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.3	0.0	4.3
Streptophytaa	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.3	0.0	0.0
Tumebacillus	0.0	0.0	0.0	37.5	0.0	0.0
Shannon index	0.39	1.49	0.86	1.77	1.37	1.71

Table 4-1. Relative frequency of isolation of microbial genera in the libraries constructed

 for different polymers under different concentrations of biodiesel

Results for principal component analysis of the rDNA libraries generated in this study are presented in figure 4-7. It is interesting to note that results confirm what was stated regarding the differences between the six libraries. The other important point is that samples appear to be separated in the first component based on the biodiesel concentration, in the left region of the plane are grouped samples growing in pure diesel wile in the right region are samples growing in pure diesel.



Figure 4-7. Principal component analysis of the six 16S rDNA libraries generated in this study

4.3 Discussion

4.3.1 Biofilm development

4.3.1.1 Biofilm growth and viability

Results obtained by crystal violet indicate that pure biodiesel can favor the accumulation of biofilm on plastic surfaces (Figure 4-1). At lower concentrations of biodiesel (samples from B0 to B75) the biofilm accumulation process is not affected by the presence of biodiesel. This behavior can be explained if we assume the presence of certain biofilm forming groups of microorganisms that can grow well in biodiesel but are inhibited by petrochemical diesel.

In addition to the measurements with crystal violet, determination of relative viability by hydrolysis of fluorescein diacetate was also performed (Figure 4-2). Maximum viability was found for samples growing in pure diesel. It has to be considered that while the crystal violet method (Figure 4-1) is designed to account for all of the biomass present in the system regardless of its metabolic state, including dead, dormant or inactive biomass; viability methods only accounts for metabolically active cells. This indicated that after 200 days most of the biomass accumulated in samples with pure biodiesel was in a low activity metabolic state.

This low metabolic activity in pure biodiesel samples is explained either by a high concentration of dead or dormant cells or by considering a higher yield of exopolysaccharides; these kinds of compounds are not metabolically active but are counted as microbial biomass by the crystal violet essay used in this study. Emulsifiers such as mono and di-glycerides, present in low concentrations in biodiesel can affect the rate of exopolysaccharide production, as proven in recent studies with biofilms of *Pseudomonas* spp. on polyethylene (32).

Based on what was presented it can be seen that a higher biofilm accumulation is observed in pure biodiesel samples but a higher number of active cells are found in pure diesel ones. For the conditions evaluated and the community under study it is clear that addition of biodiesel will affect the amount of biofilm developed on a surface as well as its metabolic activity. This last statement is of particular interest in polyethylene degradation, because changes in the metabolic capabilities of a community might result in changes in the way microorganisms interact with such materials.

4.3.1.2 Structure of the biofilm communities by SEM

Biofilms developed on the surfaces of the different polymers were analyzed by SEM. Three different qualitative criteria were used to characterize and compare the samples: the 3D structure of the biofilm, the extent of the colonization of the surface, and the composition based on the morphology of the microorganisms observed. The structure of the biofilms developed presents a typical pattern of micro-colonies and complex 3D structures similar to those found when pure cultures of other microorganisms such as *Rhodococcus rodococcus* and *Rhodococcus ruber* are growth on polyethylene surfaces (17, 32). The degree of colonization of all surfaces was high after 200 days for all of the polymers evaluated. The complexity of the community and the kind of interaction between the different microorganisms that form the biofilm is evident in the pictures, microorganisms with different morphologies (rods, spheres) are usually found as part of the same structure, as exemplified in the biofilm growing on polyamide at B50 concentration. It is possible to observe hyphal growth as well as a dense mat of rod shaped microorganisms in the image. In most of the samples polysaccharide matrices, as the ones depicted in Figure 4-8, are found as the mediation strategy between the different members of the community.



Figure 4-8. Typical structure of a micro-colony, polysaccharide mediated interaction can be observed in the picture.

4.3.2 Community structure

4.3.2.1 Community level physiological profiling (CLPP)

Community Level Physiological Profiling (CLPP) is a technique that allows the differentiation of communities based on their carbon consumption profiles. CLPP when analyzed by Principal Component Analysis (PCA) led to the identification of clusters of samples with similar metabolic behavior in the test. The underlying hypothesis is that if two communities cluster together they have a similar structure and composition. As mentioned before, two different strategies were used for data analysis in this study. In the

first one, all samples collected were included (Figure 4-4) and in the second one, the pure biodiesel samples were excluded.

The main limitation to the first approach was that the response of the communities growing in pure biodiesel was significantly lower than the other communities (Figure 4-5). This behavior had a skewing effect on the PCA in such a way that the only conclusion that could be made when pure biodiesel samples were included was that they were in fact different from the other communities. In Figure 4-4 this is observed as the existence of only two clusters of samples, one of which contains most of the B100 samples.

The lack of response of samples growing in pure biodiesel can be explained by three different causes. First, it is possible that the active microbial community developed on surfaces of the polymers was unable to reduce tetrazolium dyes; if this happened the test would be unable to account for the growth of the community. Second, the conditions used for detachment and incubation (phosphate buffer pH 7) were not optimal for the microorganisms used. Third, the microbial metabolism in these communities was anaerobic; given that the profiling assay was conducted at aerobic conditions the test could inhibit the microorganisms. In any case, the results confirm what was stated in the preceding section, the addition of biodiesel had an impact on the kind of communities and metabolic activity of the communities developed upon a polyethylene surface. Independent of these reasons for the behavior observed in the pure biodiesel samples it is clear that the second approach for data analysis, the one in which biodiesel samples are excluded, was necessary to study further clustering patterns among the samples, either due to polymer type or to fuel concentration.

When this second approach is used PCA analysis revealed two different patterns of clustering completely hidden in the preceding analysis. One pattern based on the polymer nature and the other one based on the kind of fuel used as a carbon source (Figure 4-5). The main implication of the existence of these two ways to cluster the samples is that the structure of the community obtained at a diesel storage tank will be determined both by the material selected for tank manufacture and by the chemical nature of the fuel.

The nature of the material selected for tank manufacture will determine the characteristics of the finished surface, both in regards to roughness and hydrophobicity, factors that can have an impact on the kind of community able to colonize on it as well as on the strength of the attachment by such microorganisms (18,33–34). Hydrophobic characteristics of the polymers evaluated in this study are different being LLDPE the more hydrophobic and PA the less. Effect of polymer type on the structure of the community is observed in Figure 4-5-A as the existence of three different groups based on the polymer nature.

On the other hand, it is expected that the nature of the carbon source will have an impact on the kind of communities present in a system, and also in the ability of microorganisms to attach to a surface, as it has being previously found for different bacterial species such as *Enterobacter sakazakii*, *Salmonella* spp and *Listeria monocytogenes* (35, 36). As it was already mentioned, biodiesel concentration impact on the microbial communities developed could be due to the presence of surface-active compounds (mono and diglycerides) commonly present in low concentration after trans-esterification process (26, 32) and that can mediate interaction of microorganisms with hydrophobic surfaces.

4.3.2.2 16s rDNA characterization of communities

It was determined by analysis of CLPP that the metabolic behavior of microbial communities in diesel storage tanks will depend both on the material of the tank and on the chemical nature of the fuel. These results are confirmed by 16S rDNA analysis of the different communities obtained (Table 4-1). It can be seen that although some similarities are present among the samples all communities are different from each other. Both polymer type as well as the concentration of biodiesel had an influence in the composition of the biofilm. This proved that there was a complex community composed of microorganisms from different genera presumably cooperating in the colonization process.

Diversity indexes were different for all the treatments evaluated, and it was found that for all samples growing in pure diesel were lower than for samples growing in pure biodiesel. This behavior was due to the existence of a dominant genus (*Pseudoxanthomonas*) in pure diesel samples that accounts for more than 50% of the isolates in all the polymers.

Analysis by principal component analysis of the 16S rDNA genetic libraries revealed that samples are different in structure, the kind of fuel used as a carbon source proved to be very important in the distribution of samples in the principal components plane, as can be observed in figure 4-7.

Independent of the polymer type the predominant genus in the samples growing within pure diesel was *Pseudoxanthomonas*. Samples growing in pure biodiesel did not present a common dominant genus; however, genera *Ochrobactrum*, *Pusillimonas* and *Rhodococcus*, were found in them. It is interesting to note that the genera isolated in this study have been known for having one or two of the following metabolic capabilities: degradation of hydrocarbons or degradation of polymers (polyethylene or polyamides). These support the hypothesis outlined in this study that two main ecological factors are determining the nature of the biofilm fuel storage systems, those being the polymer type and the composition of the fuel.

Most of the genera isolated in this study have been known for their ability to use hydrocarbons as a carbon source, and some of them such as *Pseudoxanthomonas*, *Micrococcus* and *Ochrobactrum* are known for their ability to produce surfactants (37–39), a group of molecules that can aid in the solubilization of hydrocarbons in the aqueous phase. Surfactants can also be important in the biofilm colonization process onto the polymeric materials. Degradation of either polyethylene or polyamides is the other feature common in the genera isolated. Genera such as *Pseudomonas*, *Bacillus* and *Rhodococcus* are known for their ability to degrade polyethylene and use it as a carbon source (26, 32, 40), while *Brevundimonas*, *Bacillus* and *Agromyces* have been reported as polyamide degraders (41).

Although the extent and effect of the metabolic activity of these communities on the polymeric materials is not yet established it seems that fuel storage environments are suitable for the growth of microorganisms that at least theoretically are able to degrade polymers. The first step in this biodegradation process is surface colonization and biofilm

formation. Results presented in Table 4-1 prove that the kind of microorganisms involved in this first step as well as its metabolic capabilities will be influenced both by the nature of the surface and the fuel.

Bibliography

- Lee J, Ray R, Little B. 2010. An assessment of alternative diesel fuels: microbiological contamination and corrosion under storage conditions. Biofouling. 26:623–35.
- Aktas D, Lee J, Little B, Ray R, Davidova I, Lyles C, Suflita J. 2010. Anaerobic metabolism of biodiesel and its impact on metal corrosion. Energy & Fuels. 24:2924–2928.
- 3. **Fazal M, Haseeb A, Masjuki H**. 2011. Effect of temperature on the corrosion behavior of mild steel upon exposure to palm biodiesel. Energy. **36**:3328–3334.
- Díaz-Ballote L, López-Sansores J, Maldonado-López L, Garfias-Mesias L.
 2009. Corrosion behavior of aluminum exposed to a biodiesel. Electrochemistry Communications. 11:41–44.
- 5. Hu E, Xu Y, Hu X, Pan L, Jiang S. 2012. Corrosion behaviors of metals in biodiesel from rapeseed oil and methanol. Renewable Energy. **37**:371–378.
- Thompson M, Mu B, Ewaschuk CM, Cai Y, Oxby K, Vlachopoulos J. 2013. Long term storage of biodiesel/petrol diesel blends in polyethylene fuel tanks. Fuel. 108:771–779.
- Maru MM, Lucchese MM, Legnani C, Quirino WG, Balbo A, Aranha IB, Costa LT, Vilani C, de Sena LÁ, Damasceno JC, dos Santos Cruz T, Lidízio LR, Ferreira e Silva R, Jorio A, Achete CA. 2009. Biodiesel compatibility with carbon steel and HDPE parts. Fuel Processing Technology. 90:1175–1182.
- Richaud E, Flaconnèche B, Verdu J. 2012. Biodiesel permeability in polyethylene. Polymer Testing. 31:1070–1076.

- 9. Koutny M, Lemaire J, Delort A-M. 2006. Biodegradation of polyethylene films with prooxidant additives. Chemosphere. **64**:1243–52.
- 10. Seneviratne G, Tennakoon N, Nandasena K. 2006. Polyethylene biodegradation by a developed *Penicillium-Bacillus* biofilm. Current Science. **90**:20–21.
- Nowak B, Pająk J, Drozd-Bratkowicz M, Rymarz G. 2011. Microorganisms participating in the biodegradation of modified polyethylene films in different soils under laboratory conditions. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 65:757–767.
- Pramila R, Ramesh K. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from marine water–a SEM analysis. African Journal of Microbiology Research. 5:5013–5018.
- Mumtaz T, Khan M, Hassan M. 2010. Study of environmental biodegradation of LDPE films in soil using optical and scanning electron microscopy. Micron. 41:430–8.
- Orhan Y, Hanife B. 2000. Enhancement of biodegradability of disposable polyethylene in controlled biological soil. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 45:49–55.
- Yoon MG, Jeon HJ. 2012. Biodegradation of Polyethylene by a Soil Bacterium and AlkB Cloned Recombinant Cell. Journal of Bioremediation and Biodegradation. 3:145-152.
- Albertsson AC, Karlsson S. 1990. The influence of biotic and abiotic environments on the degradation of polyethylene. Progress in Polymer Science. 15:177–192.
- Gilan I, Hadar Y, Sivan A. 2004. Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 65:97–104.

- Donlan RM. 2002. Biofilms: microbial life on surfaces. Emerging Infectious Diseases. 8:881–90.
- Sivan A, Szanto M, Pavlov V. 2006. Biofilm development of the polyethylenedegrading bacterium *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 72:346–52.
- Albertsson A, Andersson S, Karlsson S. 1987. The mechanism of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 18:73–87.
- Klofutar B, Golob J. 2007. Microorganisms in diesel and in biodiesel fuels. Acta Chimica Slovaca. 54:744–748.
- 22. Gaylarde C, Bento F, Kelley J. 1999. Microbial contamination of stored hydrocarbon fuels and its control. Revista de Microbiología. **30**:1–10.
- Richard J., Vogel T. 1999. Characterization of a soil bacterial consortium capable of degrading diesel fuel. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 44:93– 100.
- Stepanovic S, Vukovic D, Dakic I, Savic B, Svabic-Vlahovic M. 2000. A modified microtiter-plate test for quantification of staphylococcal biofilm formation. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 40:175–9.
- Schnurer J, Rosswall T. 1982. Fluorescein diacetate hydrolysis as a measure of total microbial activity in soil and litter. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 43:1256–1261.
- Orr IG, Hadar Y, Sivan a. 2004. Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 65:97–104.
- Karcz J, Bernas T, Nowak A, Talik E, Woznica A. 2012. Application of lyophilization to prepare the nitrifying bacterial biofilm for imaging with scanning electron microscopy. Scanning. 34:26–36.

- 28. Weber KP, Legge RL. 2010. Method for the detachment of culturable bacteria from wetland gravel. Journal of Microbiological Methods. **80**:242–50.
- Weber KP, Grove J, Gehder M, Anderson W, Legge R. 2007. Data transformations in the analysis of community-level substrate utilization data from microplates. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 69:461–9.
- Weber K, Gehder M, Legge R. 2008. Assessment of changes in the microbial community of constructed wetland mesocosms in response to acid mine drainage exposure. Water Research. 42:180–8.
- 31. Cole JR, Chai B, Farris RJ, Wang Q, Mcgarrell DM, Bandela AM, Cardenas E, Garrity GM, Tiedje JM. 2007. The ribosomal database project (RDP-II): introducing myRDP space and quality controlled public data. Nucleic Acids Research. 35:169–172.
- Tribedi P, Sil AK. 2013. Low-density polyethylene degradation by *Pseudomonas* sp. AKS2 biofilm. Environmental Science and Pollution Research International. 20:4146–53.
- 33. Pompilio A, Piccolomini R, Picciani C, D'Antonio D, Savini V, Di Bonaventura G. 2008. Factors associated with adherence to and biofilm formation on polystyrene by *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia*: the role of cell surface hydrophobicity and motility. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 287:41–7.
- Cunliffe D, Smart C, Alexander C, Vulfson E. 1999. Bacterial adhesion at synthetic surfaces. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 65:4995–5002.
- Stepanović S, Cirković I, Ranin L, Svabić-Vlahović M. 2004. Biofilm formation by *Salmonella* spp. and *Listeria monocytogenes* on plastic surface. Letters in Applied Microbiology. 38:428–32.
- Oh S-W, Chen P-C, Kang D-H. 2007. Biofilm formation by *Enterobacter* sakazakii grown in artificial broth and infant milk formula on plastic surface. Journal of Rapid Methods and Automation in Microbiology. 15:311–319.
- Nayak AS, Vijaykumar MH, Karegoudar TB. 2009. Characterization of biosurfactant produced by *Pseudoxanthomonas* sp. PNK-04 and its application in bioremediation. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 63:73–79.
- Tuleva B, Christova N, Cohen R, Antonova D, Todorov T, Stoineva I. 2009. Isolation and characterization of trehalose tetraester biosurfactants from a soil strain *Micrococcus luteus* BN56. Process Biochemistry. 44:135–141.
- 39. Ferhat S, Mnif S, Badis A, Eddouaouda K, Alouaoui R, Boucherit A, Mhiri N, Moulai-Mostefa N, Sayadi S. 2011. Screening and preliminary characterization of biosurfactants produced by *Ochrobactrum* sp. 1C and *Brevibacterium* sp. 7G isolated from hydrocarbon-contaminated soils. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 65:1182–1188.
- Satlewal, Alok, Ravindra Soni, Mgh Zaidi, Yogesh Shouche3 and RG. 2008. Comparative biodegradation of HDPE and LDPE esing an indigenously developed microbial consortium. Journal of Microbiology and Biotechnology. 18:477–482.
- Sudhakar M, Doble M, Murthy PS, Venkatesan R. 2008. Marine microbemediated biodegradation of low- and high-density polyethylenes. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation. 61:203–213.

Chapter 5

5 Effect of biodiesel on biofilm activity on linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE) in a simulated fuel storage tank

Biodiesel has emerged over the last 20 years as an attractive substitute and replacement for conventional diesel due to its renewable nature. In the European Union as an example it is expected that by 2020 a 10% replacement of regular diesel for biodiesel (2) will occur.

Most of the research performed in the field of biodiesel has been focused on the development and improvement of production strategies that allow a cost reduction (3-5). However, the compatibility of biodiesel with different materials has not been significantly studied to date. Among the materials used in fuel infrastructure, polyethylene is of particular importance because it is used in the manufacture of storage tanks (6). Polyethylene is widely used, primarily due to it being an inert material both chemically and biologically.

Polyethylene is a polyolefin resulting from the condensation of ethylene units, with a molecular weight distribution that ranges from few hundred up to ten million Da (1). The molecule presents a certain degree of branching, which influence the mechanical and physical properties of the polymer. Structurally it is a semi-crystalline material, with a complex morphological structure in which crystalline regions are embedded in amorphous ones (1).

The presence of biodiesel in fuel storage tanks can lead to loss in the mechanical properties of polyethylene(7). Two mechanisms have been proposed to explain this behavior. Firstly, it is possible that fuel absorption in polyethylene walls cause deterioration of the mechanical properties(7–9). Secondly, it is possible that biodiesel is

favoring the development of microorganisms able to use polyethylene as carbon source, and therefore boosting deterioration of the material.

Evidence of the ability of microorganisms to use polyethylene as carbon source has been collected over the last 30 years (10–26). It has been found that presence of a biotic phase in contact with polyethylene can lead to loss of mechanical stability, changes in crystallinity, molecular weight distribution, chemistry and topography of the polymer (10–25). The biochemical pathways involved in the process are still not completely known; however, it is clear that oxidation of polyethylene chains is a fundamental step required to accelerate the use of this substrate by microorganisms (26, 27). The resemblance of polyethylene structure with paraffins can imply that once the molecular weight of the polymer has been reduced to the range in which enzymes involved in alkane degradation are active (typically 5 to 50 carbons (28)), then the biochemical machinery used in hydrocarbon metabolism may be used for polyethylene degradation.

As polyethylene is a highly hydrophobic polymer which is insoluble in water it has been suggested that its mechanism of degradation needs the formation of biofilms, which is likely the first step for biodegradation (19). Alternatively it is possible that extracellular hydrolytic enzymes are produced, in any case an efficient degradation process would require the attachment of microorganisms to the substrate. Therefore biodegradation studies in diesel storage tanks require a special focus on the biofilm forming capacities of the microbial communities developed.

Diesel storage tanks typically possess conditions that are conducive for microbial growth, particularly at the bottom where water due to condensation accumulates (2, 29). Both diesel and biodiesel possesses a variety of micronutrients as well as potential carbon sources. Microorganisms have been found to flourish both in the interphase of fuel and water layer and as biofilms attached to the walls of the tank (29, 30). It has been previously proven that addition of biodiesel to a regular diesel storage tank can lead to changes in the microbial community of these regions which would potentially have an impact on the biofilm forming capacity of the community as well as on the biodegradation rate of polyethylene (31).

Although a large degree of literature exists on polyethylene biodegradation, the studies available cannot be extrapolated to fuel storage infrastructure analysis for three primary reasons. The first limitation is that almost all work to date has been conducted using thin films (10–25), however fuel infrastructure is characterized by the use of thick walls during tank manufacture; this is important as the effect of microorganisms is dependent on their ability to penetrate the material, thick walls may only be vulnerable to superficial microbial attack. The second limitation is the common use of pro-oxidant additives or accelerated photoxidation processes in an attempt to improve the degradability of the polymer and reduce the environmental impact of its disposal (11, 21, 25, 26, 32); this practice is common as it accelerates the biodegradation process, however in fuel storage conditions photoxidation is not a relevant phenomena and the only oxidation would be due to either microbial activity or by chemical species present in the system. Finally, the third limitation is that the most common practice for selecting the biotic phase in polyethylene degradation studies is the use of a single strain; this approach ignores the possibility that polyethylene biodegradation may be the result of a cooperative microbial community process rather than the action of an individual microorganism. In the few studies in which complex microbial communities has been used polyethylene has been exposed to soil burial conditions, marine environment or composting systems but to date a microbial community resembling that in fuel storage tanks has not been studied (11, 16, 18, 20, 26, 27, 32–36). This illustrates the importance of studying a realistic microbial community on representative storage tank under realistic bioprocess time scales.

In this investigation, polyethylene samples were exposed over a period of 100 days to an aging process in a biotic environment that simulates the one observed in the bottom of diesel storage systems. Diesel/biodiesel blends, with biodiesel concentrations ranging from 0% to 100% were used in the fuel phase in order to observe the effect of this disturbance on polyethylene metabolism capabilities of a microbial community. Biofilm formation on linear low-density polyethylene slabs was measured by using the crystal violet method. Deterioration of polyethylene due to the presence of this biofilms was studied by monitoring changes in surface functional groups by FTIR, surface free energy by contact angle, crystallinity by DSC and topography by SEM.

5.1 Materials and methods

5.1.1 Experimental set up

A simulated fuel storage tank with realistic microbiological characteristics was designed. The system consisted of three main components (Figure 5-1): a fuel layer containing a diesel/biodiesel blend with biodiesel concentrations ranging from 0% to 100% (v/v); a water layer composed of mineral media Richards and Vogel (all chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA)(37) inoculated with a microbial community obtained in a real diesel storage facility and finally a piece of polyethylene with approximate dimensions of 1x1x0.5 that resembled the tank walls (LLDPE; LLTM 8460, ExxonMobil). Polyethylene was molded (McMaster University, Hamilton, ON) by means of a rotational molding system and then cut to the required dimensions. A stainless steel wire was placed around the slabs of polymer in order to obtain full immersion in the water layer. The inoculum was obtained during the spring of 2012 from local refinery facilities in Sarnia, ON. The diesel fuel was a low sulfur, summer grade purchased from ESSO and the biodiesel was supplied by the biodiesel pilot plant from the University of Guelph (Ridgetown site, ON); characterization of the biodiesel fuel was included in an earlier paper(7). Fuel, culture media and polymer slabs were sterilized before inoculation. Fuel sterilization was performed by filtration throught 0.2 µm pore size filters (Merk-Millipore, Billerica, USA). The culture media was autoclaved at 121°C for 15 minutes. Polymer slabs were sterilized by immersion in 95% ethanol for a period of 4 hours. Experimental units were prepared in triplicates and kept in darkness at environmental temperature during 75 days to allow biofilm development on the polymer surface and eliminate photo-oxidation. Samples for analysis were taken every 25 days. Controls containing only Richard and Vogel's media with no fuel and no microorganisms were prepared and kept under the same conditions.



Figure 5-1. Experimental set up used in this study

5.1.2 Biofilm growth quantification

Quantification of biofilm growth was performed every 25 days following a modified procedure of the crystal violet protocol described by Stepanovic et al 2000 (38). Slabs of the polymer were removed from system and washed with distilled water to remove unattached cells and were immediately immersed in a 1% crystal violet solution for 5 minutes (Merck-Millipore, Billerica, USA) and then washed with distilled water to remove excess of dye; the samples were then incubated for 15 minutes in 3ml of isopropanol-acetone 80:20 (Merck-Millipore, Billerica, USA). Absorbance at 570 nm was determined in a microplate reader (Infinite M200 pro, Tecan Group Ltd., Seestrasse, Switzerland) as an indirect measurement of the amount of biofilm. Absorbance measurements were corrected by subtracting the control value (polyethylene without any microorganisms) and then normalized with respect to the surface area of the slab. Surface area of the rectangular cuboid slab was determined using a caliper.

5.1.3 Polyethylene sample preparation

Prior to measurement of the effect of microorganisms on polyethylene, biofilms were removed from the surfaces. Polymer slabs were immersed in an SDS solution (20% w/v) during 12 hours followed by incubation with hydrochloric acid (6.6% v/v) during one hour. Finally, samples were sonicated in acetone for 1 hour to remove any residual organic material attached to the surface. Although some chemical modification of the

surface could result from this treatment all controls were submitted to the same procedure, besides the conditions used were mild to minimize this effects.

5.1.4 Study of microbial effect on the chemistry of the surface

5.1.4.1 Fourier Transformed Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)

Formation and/or consumption of oxidized groups on the surface was determined using FTIR with attenuated total reflectance (ATR) in a Nicolete 6700 equipment (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, USA). Formation of ketones, aldehydes and esters was followed by determination the Keto-Carbonyl index measured as the ration between the peaks at 1718 cm⁻¹ and 1471 cm⁻¹.

5.1.4.2 Contact angle measurements

Hydrophobicity was studied by measuring contact angle with Millipore grade distilled water using a goniometer (Ramé-Hart, Succasunna, USA). Contact angle of each sample was determined as the average of three measurements taken in different parts of the surface. Surfaces that are more hydrophilic are more easily wetted by polar fluids like water and tend to form smaller contact angles when drops of water are formed on their surface.

In order to characterize the surface free energy the XDLVO approach was used. Van der Waals (LW) and acid-base interaction components (AB) of the surface free energy were determined by use of Young-Dupré equation (equation 1) and data of contact angle with three different fluids of known surface tension(39). The three probe liquids used were water Millipore grade (γ^{LW} =21.8 mN/m, γ^+ =25.5 mN/m, γ^- =25.5 mN/m), formamide (γ^{LW} =39 mN/m, γ^+ =2.28 mN/m, γ^- =39.6 mN/m) and diiodomethane (γ^{LW} =50.8 mN/m, γ^+ =0 mN/m, γ^- =0 mN/m). Contact angle of each liquid was determined as the average of three measurements taken in different parts of sample surface. Non-linear fitting of the data was performed to regress the unknown tension components of the polyethylene film.

$$(1 + \cos(\theta)) = 2(\sqrt{\gamma_s^{LW}\gamma_L^{LW}} + \sqrt{\gamma_s^+\gamma_L^-} + \sqrt{\gamma_s^-\gamma_L^+})$$
(Equation 1)

5.1.5 Changes in the crystallinity of the polymer

Percentage of crystallinity was determined by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) in a Q200 Equipment (TA instruments, New Castle, USA). Following the ASTM standard D3418-12. A crystallization heat of 64.6 J/g was used as reference for 100% crystalline polyethyelene(40).

5.1.6 Gravimetric analysis

To study the rate of polymer consumption by microorganisms the weight of samples was measured during the course of the experiment using a gravimetric method. Samples were weighted upon inoculation and then consumption was calculated at the end of the experiment once biofilm was removed. A 5 digits scale (Mettler Toledo, Columbus, USA) was used. After biofilm removal samples were dried for 8 hours at 70°C to remove any residual moisture.

5.1.7 Polymer topography

5.1.7.1 Surface free of microorganisms

Topography of polyethylene samples once biofilm was removed was studied by scanning electron microscopy (SEM) (Leo 1530 Gemini, Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany) at a magnification 5000 X and 3 KV. Samples were coated before observation with 10 nm of osmium tetroxide in an osmium plasma coater (OPC80T, Filgen, Nagoya, Japon) before observation.

5.1.7.2 Microorganisms interaction with the polymer

In order to find out if the observed changes in the topography of the polymer were somehow related with the presence of microorganism, samples were submitted to the same treatment described in section 4.2.1 without biofilm removal, observations were made by SEM using the procedure describe by Karcz et al 2012(41). Samples were fixed in 3% glutaraldehyde (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) buffered in 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) and then washed with milliQ water 3 times. A post fixation step with 1%

osmium tetroxide (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) in 0.1M phosphate buffer (pH 7.2) during 2 hours was used. Then samples were dehydrated by serial incubations of 10 minutes in solutions of increasing ethanol concentration (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) from 30% to 100% by increasing 10% each step. Critical point drying with CO2 was used before imaging (Electron microscopy technologies, Hatfield, USA). Samples were osmium coated as described previously.

5.1.8 Statistical analysis

Statistical comparison of variables studied in this work at different times under different biodiesel concentrations was performed by longitudinal data analysis using a mixed model (included analysis of fixed and random effects) in the statistical package SAS Version 9.3 (SAS Institute INC., Cary, USA). The structure of variance was chosen among a compound symmetric, unstructured or autoregressive by using the bayesian information criteria (BIC). A t-test with a significance level of 1 % (p<0.01) was chosen as the criteria to determine differences among treatments.

5.2 Results

5.2.1 Biofilm growth

Results of biofilm growth curves during 100 days at different biodiesel concentrations are shown in figure 5-2. Statistical analysis shows no significant differences among the treatments during the first 75 days of culture. At 100 days higher accumulation of biofilm was found in samples growing at higher biodiesel concentrations B75 and B100, when compared with samples at medium B50 and lower biodiesel concentrations B0 and B25.



Figure 5-2. Biofilm growth on polyethylene surfaces at various biodiesel-diesel rations over 100 days of incubation

5.2.2 Study of microbial effect on the chemistry of the surface

5.2.2.1 Fourier Transformed Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR)

Formation and or consumption of carbonyl groups was followed by FTIR, results corresponding to keto-carbonil index of different treatments in the course of the experiment are shown in figure 5-3. In general, it was observed consumption of oxidized groups as a reduction in the keto-carbonil index. However, this trend was statistically significant only for samples growing in B0, B50 and B100. The fact that the statistical differences are not found for samples in B25 and B75 is likely due to experimental variability rather than to a mechanistic process related with the concentration of biodiesel. It is interesting to note that in B50 and B0 samples it is observed an initial period of consumption followed by an increase in the keto-carbonyl index, this can be due to oxidation processes that are taking place after depletion of the initial amount of oxidized groups available for microbial growth. Controls do not present significant changes in the keto-carbonil index during the period of the experiment, indicating microbial activity as the sole driver of this change.





5.2.2.2 Contact angle measurement and surface free energy determination

Water contact angle results obtained for the different treatments in the course of the experiment are presented in Figure 5-4, statistical analysis of the results shows that both treatments and time are factors that influence the value of contact angle, the two factors do not present interaction. It is observed that contact angle increases with time for all the treatments, indicating an increase in hydrophobicity. Significant statistical differences (p<0.05) between samples incubated at low biodiesel concentrations B0, B25 and samples at high biodiesel concentrations B75 and B100 were found.



Figure 5-4. Contact angle with water of polyethylene surfaces

No significant changes were found for the van der Waals component and the acid component of the surface free energy regressed via the young-Dupré equation, the last one remained close to zero in all the measurements. Results obtained for the basic component are presented in figure 5-5. Statistical analysis showed that both time and biodiesel concentrations had significant affect in the variable (p<0.01). No interaction between factors was found from ANOVA analysis. All samples but the controls showed a decrease in basic groups (electron donors). Statistically it was found that a higher decrease in the basic component occurs when samples are incubated at higher biodiesel concentrations (B75 and B100).



Figure 5-5. Basic component of the surface free energy calculated by using Young-Dupré equation

5.2.3 Changes in crystallinity

Results for changes in crystallinity are presented in table 5-1, statistical analysis of the results remonstrate that there is no effect due to the treatments but that time does have an impact on the crystallinity of the polymer. Results show an initial increase in crystallinity up to 50 days and then a decrease. There is no evidence in this study that the changes observed are due to microbial activity.

	0 days	25 days	50 days	75 days	100 days
Control	48.0±0.8	50.9±0.4	52.1±0.2	49.3±1.4	46.7±2.7
BO	48.0±0.8	49.3±3.3	51.8±1.4	49.8±3.4	48.9±1.8
B25	48.0±0.8	50.7±1.1	51.1±1.2	45.7±0.6	48.7±3.8
B50	48.0±0.8	51.6±0.3	50.5±2.0	47.1±1.9	48.7±0.4
B75	48.0±0.8	49.1±2.0	50.4±2.5	45.3±2.0	48.9±2.2
B100	48.0±0.8	50.5±2.1	51.4±2.1	49.3±0.8	49.7±0.9

Table 5-1. Changes in crystallinity percentage over the course of the experiment

5.2.4 Gravimetric analysis

No significant changes, compared with the controls, in the weight of the samples was observed during the course of the experiment. This behavior is an indication that the microbial attack is only superficial without any deep penetration by microorganisms and that polymer consumption is happening at a very slow rate. In general a small weight increase with a maximum of 0.3% was observed in all samples (controls inclusive). This increase is explained mainly by experimental error in the gravimetric analysis rather than by an absorption process in the polymer.

5.2.5 Changes in the topography of the polymer

5.2.5.1 Topography of the surface free of microorganisms

No significant changes on the surface of the polymer were observed once microorganisms were removed. Results by SEM at different biodiesel concentrations once microorganisms are removed are presented in figure 5-6.

102



Figure 5-6. SEM images of polyethylene samples incubated at different biodiesel concentrations

5.2.5.2 Topography of the surface in the presence of microorganisms

The colonization of the polymer by microorganisms is depicted in Figure 6, slight penetration on the surface of the is observed, these pictures show how the action of microorganisms is only superficial, which is in agreement with the negligible change in mass measured by gravimetric analysis. No visual signs of deterioration were observed for control samples.



Figure 5-7. SEM images of biofilms growing on polyethylene, Bacteria penetrating the surface of the polymer are indicated by arrows

5.3 Discussion

5.3.1 Biofilm growth

Results proved that biofilm development was favored in the last part of the study at high biodiesel concentrations (B75 and B100). Biodiesel can have an impact on the amount of biofilm accumulated by three different mechanisms: it can lead to a shift in the microbial community; it can stimulate metabolic routes related with polymer colonization or can be source of surfactants in the form of mono and diglycerides that facilitate colonization of hydrophobic surfaces. In a previous study it was shown that biodiesel presence generates a shift in the composition of a community in a diesel storage tank(31), it is likely that biodiesel presence is favoring the development of microorganisms with high biofilm forming capabilities. There are two metabolic pathways that can be stimulated by the presence of biodiesel related to polymer degradation. First, the exopolysaccharide production route can be activated by mono and diglycerides (present in low concentrations in biodiesel), as has been previously proved in *Pseudomonas putida*(42). Polysaccharides are known to mediate the interaction of microorganisms with surfaces and among microorganisms in biofilms(24, 43). Second, the production of surfactants can be boosted in microorganisms, these compounds with its amphiphilic nature can mediate the interaction of the hydrophilic microbial surface with the hydrophobic polymer and facilitate the initial colonization of polyethylene by microorganisms(32). Mono and diglycerides present in low concentration in biodiesel can also act as surfactants, favoring as described before the colonization process of polyethylene by microorganisms.

5.3.2 Surface chemistry

Changes in the functional groups on the surface of the polymer indicate that microorganisms are metabolizing polyethylene. Consumption of carbonyl groups was observed as a general trend in the FTIR profiles. This kind of behavior has been observed in other works in which microbial degradation of polyethylene is studied(14, 19, 26, 44, 45). The presence of carbonyl groups indicates that oxidation is taking place in the polymer either during the molding process, in which the polymer is melted at high temperatures, or due to the presence of enzymes. Enzymatic oxidation of polyethylene has been demonstrated in a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*(12). In any case the ability of microorganisms to utilize the polymer will depend on their ability to re-oxidize the polymer once the initial pool of carbonyl groups is depleted.

It was observed an increase with time in the contact angle with water, this indicates that the surface of the polymer is turning more hydrophobic due to the presence of microorganisms, this results are in agreement with the findings obtained by FTIR, as consumption of carbonyl groups (hydrophilic) will have an impact increasing the hydrophobicity of the surface. These results are also corroborated by the analysis of the basic component of the surface free energy, which shows a significant reduction in the course of the experiment. It is important to note that the basic component of the surface free energy is associated with electron donor groups (39), reduction in this kind of compounds is an indication of microbial respiration, and therefore evidence that the polymer is been used by microorganisms as a carbon and energy source.

Analysis of van der Waals and acid component of surface free energy reveals that these components remains virtually unchanged during the course of the experiment. Van der Waals forces (Keesom, Debye and London forces) are mainly due to dipole interactions(39). It is not likely that this kind of forces get modified due to the chemical modifications caused by microbial attack. On the other hand, the acid component of the surface free energy (electron acceptor) (39), is associated in with the presence oxygen, nitrates or sulfates that get reduced when respiration occurs, this kind of chemical species

are not likely present in the polymer which explains why their value remains constant and close to zero during this study.

Both water contact angle and basic component of surface free energy reveals that higher microbial activity is present in samples under higher biodiesel concentration (B75 and B100), it was already mentioned that addition of this fuel to the system might be driving changes in the composition of the community and probably generating activation of metabolic routes related to polyethylene degradation. Results on polymer degradation are in agreement with those obtained for biofilm formation and indicate that the higher accumulation of biodiesel can have an impact on the rate of polymer consumption.

5.3.3 Changes in the crystallinity of the polymer

Other studies have found that the crystallinity of polymer films changes with time due to the action of microorganisms(15, 17, 46), a mechanisms in which an initial increase in crystallinity due to the consumption of amorphous regions followed by a decrease in crystallinity once microorganisms start to consume small size crystals have been described (17), however in this study the effect of biotic treatment was not observed and changes in the crystallinity cannot be attributed to microbial action.

5.3.4 Changes in the topography of the polymer

The damage found in the polymer was only of a superficial nature, with no deep penetration found by the analysis, as can be observed in Figures 5 and 6. This explains why surface chemistry is modified but weight loss was not detected in the experiments. Longer experiments are required in order to get more conclusive evidence but it seems that although microbial activity on the polymer was present, it occurs very slow. In the short terms this mode of damage to plastic storage tank do not seem to be a risk; however, conclusions in the long term can not be outlined from the data collected in this study.

Many studies has been published in which important modifications of the topography of the polymer due to the action of microbial activity have been reported [40,45,46];

however, most have not described protocols to remove organic matter from the surface, it is likely that most of the effects of microorganisms described in this studies are caused by the presence of organic matter.

Bibliography

- Sørensen G, Pedersen D V, Nørgaard AK, Sørensen KB, Nygaard SD. 2011. Microbial growth studies in biodiesel blends. Bioresource Technology. 102:5259– 5264.
- Qiu Z, Zhao L, Weatherley L. 2010. Process intensification technologies in continuous biodiesel production. Chemical Engineering Process Intensification. 49:323–330.
- Hasheminejad M, Tabatabaei M, Mansourpanah Y, Khatami far M, Javani A. 2011. Upstream and downstream strategies to economize biodiesel production. Bioresource Technology. 102:461–8.
- Meher L, Vidyasagar D, Naik S. 2006. Technical aspects of biodiesel production by transesterification—a review. Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews. 10:248–268.
- Thompson MR, Mu B, Ewaschuk CM, Cai Y, Oxby KJ, Vlachopoulos J. 2013. Long term storage of biodiesel/petrol diesel blends in polyethylene fuel tanks. Fuel. 108:771–779.
- 6. **Peacock AJ**. 2000. Handbook of polyethylene. First edition. Deker, MArcel, New York.
- Thompson MR, Mu B, Ewaschuk CM, Cai Y, Oxby KJ, Vlachopoulos J. 2013. Long term storage of biodiesel/petrol diesel blends in polyethylene fuel tanks. Fuel. 108:771–779.
- 8. Maru MM, Lucchese MM, Legnani C, Quirino WG, Balbo A, Aranha IB, Costa LT, Vilani C, de Sena LÁ, Damasceno JC, dos Santos Cruz T, Lidízio

LR, Ferreira e Silva R, Jorio A, Achete CA. 2009. Biodiesel compatibility with carbon steel and HDPE parts. Fuel Processing Technology. **90**:1175–1182.

- 9. Richaud E, Flaconnèche B, Verdu J. 2012. Biodiesel permeability in polyethylene. Polymer Testing. **31**:1070–1076.
- Albertson AC, Barensted C, Karlsson S, Torbjorn L. 1995. Degradation product pattern and morphology changes as means to differentiate abiotically and biotically aged degradable polyethylene. Polymer. 36:3075–3083.
- Albertsson AC, Karlsson S. 1990. The influence of biotic and abiotic environments on the degradation of polyethylene. Progress in Polymer Science. 15:177–192.
- Santo M, Weitsman R, Sivan A. 2012. The role of the copper-binding enzyme laccase – in the biodegradation of polyethylene by the actinomycete *Rhodococcus ruber*. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 208:1–7.
- Balasubramanian V, Natarajan K, Hemambika B, Ramesh N, Sumathi CS, Kottaimuthu R, Rajesh Kannan V. 2010. High-density polyethylene (HDPE)degrading potential bacteria from marine ecosystem of Gulf of Mannar, India. Letters in Applied Microbiology. 51:205–11.
- Hadad D, Geresh S, Sivan a. 2005. Biodegradation of polyethylene by the thermophilic bacterium *Brevibacillus borstelensis*. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 98:1093–100.
- Sudhakar M, Doble M, Murthy PS, Venkatesan R. 2008. Marine microbemediated biodegradation of low- and high-density polyethylenes. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 61:203–213.
- Chiellini E, Corti A, Swift G. 2003. Biodegradation of thermally-oxidized, fragmented low-density polyethylenes. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 81:341–351.

- Volke-Sepulveda T, Saucedo-Castañeda G, Gutierrez-Rojas M, Manzur A, Favela-Torres E. 2002. Thermally treated low density polyethylene biodegradation by *Penicillium pinophilum* and *Aspergillus niger*. Journal of Applied Polymer Science. 83:305–314.
- Artham T, Sudhakar M, Venkatesan R, Madhavan Nair C, Murty KVGK, Doble M. 2009. Biofouling and stability of synthetic polymers in sea water. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 63:884–890.
- Gilan I, Hadar Y, Sivan A. 2004. Colonization, biofilm formation and biodegradation of polyethylene by a strain of *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 65:97–104.
- Nowak B, Pająk J, Drozd-Bratkowicz M, Rymarz G. 2011. Microorganisms participating in the biodegradation of modified polyethylene films in different soils under laboratory conditions. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 65:757–767.
- Fontanella S, Bonhomme S, Koutny M, Husarova L, Brusson J-M, Courdavault J-P, Pitteri S, Samuel G, Pichon G, Lemaire J, Delort A-M.
 2010. Comparison of the biodegradability of various polyethylene films containing pro-oxidant additives. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 95:1011–1021.
- Roy PK, Titus S, Surekha P, Tulsi E, Deshmukh C, Rajagopal C. 2008. Degradation of abiotically aged LDPE films containing pro-oxidant by bacterial consortium. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 93:1917–1922.
- Pramila R, Ramesh K. 2011. Biodegradation of low density polyethylene (LDPE) by fungi isolated from marine water–a SEM analysis. African Journal of Microbiology Research. 5:5013–5018.
- Sivan a, Szanto M, Pavlov V. 2006. Biofilm development of the polyethylenedegrading bacterium *Rhodococcus ruber*. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology. 72:346–52.

- Koutny M, Sancelme M, Dabin C, Pichon N, Delort A-M, Lemaire J. 2006. Acquired biodegradability of polyethylenes containing pro-oxidant additives. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 91:1495–1503.
- Albertsson A-C, Andersson SO, Karlsson S. 1987. The mechanism of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 18:73–87.
- Albertson A. 1980. The shape of the biodegradation curve for low and high density polyethenes in prolonged series of experiments. European Polymer Journal. 16:623–630.
- Rojo F. 2010. Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology. First edition. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Klofutar B, Golob J. 2007. Microorganisms in diesel and in biodiesel fuels. Acta Chimica Slovaca. 54:744–748.
- 30. **Gaylarde C, Bento F, Kelley J**. 1999. Microbial contamination of stored hydrocarbon fuels and its control. Revista de Microbiología. 1–10.
- Restrepo-Flórez J-M, Bassi A, Rehmann L, Thompson MR. 2013. Effect of biodiesel addition on microbial community structure in a simulated fuel storage system. Bioresource Technology. 147C:456–463.
- Karlsson S, Ljungquist O, Albertsson A-C. 1988. Biodegradation of polyethylene and the influence of surfactants. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 21:237–250.
- Pegram JE, Andrady AL. 1989. Outdoor weathering of selected polymeric materials under marine exposure conditions. Polymer Degradation and Stability. 26:333–345.
- Lobelle D, Cunliffe M. 2011. Early microbial biofilm formation on marine plastic debris. Marine Pollution Bulletin. 62:197–200.

- Mumtaz T, Khan MR, Hassan MA. 2010. Study of environmental biodegradation of LDPE films in soil using optical and scanning electron microscopy. Micron 41:430–8.
- Orhan Yüksel; Hanife Büyükgüngor. 2000. Enhancement of biodegradability of disposable polyethylene in controlled biological soil. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation 45:49–55.
- Richard J., Vogel T. 1999. Characterization of a soil bacterial consortium capable of degrading diesel fuel. International Biodeterioration and Biodegradation. 44:93– 100.
- Stepanovic S, Vukovic D, Dakic I, Savic B, Svabic-Vlahovic M. 2000. A modified microtiter-plate test for quantification of staphylococcal biofilm formation. Journal Microbiological Methods. 40:175–9.
- Oss van CJ. 2006. Interfacial Forces in Aqueous Media, 2nd ed. CRC Press Taylor and Francys Group, Boca Raton.
- ASTM. 2013. Standard test method for transition temperatures and enthalpies of fusion and crystallization of polymers by differential scanning calorimetry. Standard D3418-12. West Conshohocken.
- 41. Karcz J, Bernas T, Nowak A, Talik E, Woznica A. 2012. Application of lyophilization to prepare the nitrifying bacterial biofilm for imaging with scanning electron microscopy. Scanning. **34**:26–36.
- Tribedi P, Sil AK. 2013. Low-density polyethylene degradation by *Pseudomonas* sp. AKS2 biofilm. Environmental Science and Pollution Research International. 20:4146–53.
- 43. Pompilio A, Piccolomini R, Picciani C, D'Antonio D, Savini V, Di Bonaventura G. 2008. Factors associated with adherence to and biofilm formation on polystyrene by *Stenotrophomonas maltophilia*: the role of cell surface hydrophobicity and motility. FEMS Microbiology Letters. 287:41–7.

111

44. **Raghavan D, Torma a. E**. 1992. DSC and FTIR characterization of biodegradation of polyethylene. Polymer Engineering Science **32**:438–442.

Chapter 6

6 Conclusions and Recommendations

6.1 Conclusions

The community structure in the bottom of a diesel storage tank was influenced by biodiesel concentration with three different communities identified by community level physiological profiling. These results were confirmed by 16s rDNA analysis, that revealed different microbial composition after 100 days of storage for samples in pure diesel and pure biodiesel. Microbial activity in high biodiesel concentration was also different, which was confirmed by acidification of the culture media. Biodiesel community was unable to grow either in selective culture media or in most Ecoplate substrates. This outcome could be attributed to fungal and yeast development or to loss of viability due to pH drop.

The structure and composition of the community of biofilms developed on the surface of different polymer surfaces in diesel/biodiesel storage tanks is affected by the nature of the polymer and by the concentration of biodiesel used as a carbon source. This could be confirmed by analysis of the 16s rDNA libraries constructed in this study and by principal component analysis of CLPP for sessile communities, which revealed two levels of clustering, one based on the concentration of biodiesel present in the fuel phase and one based on the nature of the polymer.

Biodiesel concentration can affect both the amount of biofilm accumulated as well as the metabolic activity of the microorganisms growing on the surface of a fuel storage tank made of a polymeric material such as LLDPE, XLPE or LLDPE/PA, as can be confirmed from results of crystal violet assay and viability measurements by hydrolysis of fluorescein diacetate.

It is likely that communities developed at the bottom of storage tanks will be composed by microorganisms characterized by having one or more of these three different metabolic features: ability to degrade hydrocarbons, production of surfactants and/or degradation of polymeric materials such as polyethylene and polyamides.

High biodiesel concentration favors the development of microbial biofilms in the bottom of fuel storage systems. In this study it was observed that this behavior was correlated with higher polymer biodegradation, and was verified as consumption of oxidized groups on the surface measured as a reduction in the keto-carbonil index, and by reduction in the electron donor groups as calculated from Yong-Dupré equation. However, the observed damage was only superficial.

6.2 Future work

The results obtained in this study can be community specific. It would be interesting to repeat this experimental procedure with communities from different sources, in order to observe if the results obtained are consistent independent on the community.

Other factors such as temperature and illumination can affect the rate of microbial degradation of polyethylene, these factors were kept constant in the present experiment results varying them can reveal further details on the susceptibility of the material to microbial attack.

In the introduction of this text it was stated that two mechanisms has been proposed to understand the effect of biodiesel on polyethylene degradation. So far all studies deal with one or the other mechanisms however a synergistic approach has not been explored and could reveal new insights in this research area.

In the area of polyethylene biodegradation in fuel systems a more mechanistic approach would be beneficial for the understanding of the mechanisms underlying the deterioration process. Studies focused on identification of enzymes related with this process or with the fate of polyethylene in the metabolism of microorganisms are still needed.

7 APPENDICES

7.1 APPENDIX I: Design of universal primers for bacteria

Universal primers for the 16s rDNA were designed in the present study, coverage and specificity were checked by comparing the probes against SILVA database. Specificity and coverage of the primers designed for this study are presented in table 7-1.

Primer	Coverage Bacteria	Coverage Archaea	Coverage Eucharia
Forward	75%	0.06%	2.5%
Reverse	46%	0.22%	0.43%

Table 7-1. Specificity and coverage of primers designed in this study

In table 7-2, the characteristics of the primers designed are summarized. Note that the annealing temperature selected for the PCR was chosen around 5 degrees below the melting temperature of the primers.

Drimor	Saguanaa	Primer	Fragment	CCØ	Dimore	т
FIIIIei	Sequence	length	length	UC %	Dimers	1 m
Forward	ACTCCTACGGGAGGCAGC	19	1029 PB	66.67	No	67
Reverse	CCCGGGAACGTATTCACCG	18	102710	61.11	No	66

Amplification of bacterial RNA with this primers at different annealing temperatures is presented in figure 7-1.



Figure 7-1. Amplification of bacterial DNA at different annealing temperatures with the primers designed in this study

7.2 APPENDIX II: DNA-ase treatment in PCR to avoid false positives

The sensitivity and universality of the primers that amplify 16s rDNA makes PCR reactions that use this kind of primers very prone to problems of contamination, either from the polymerase mixture, that can contain traces of bacterial DNA, or from the environment. This is why a pre-treatment with DNAse as detailed described in chapter 3 was developed in order to minimize this inconvenient.

Figure 7-2 shows how the treatment with DNAse helps to avoid false positives in the PCR reaction. Lines 2 and 3 correspond to a PCR reaction pre-treated with DNAse while lines 4 and 5 correspond to a PCR reaction without the pretreatment. Lines 3 and 5 are the negative controls and lines 2 and 4 are the positive controls. The results clearly show that non-treated samples present false positives.



Figure 7-2. Agarose gel for treated and untreated samples with DNAse

It is interesting to note that only 0.1 units of DNAse were necessary to perform this experiments, however the dose required in a different set of conditions will depend on the concentration of initial contaminants in the PCR reaction mixture.

7.3 APPENDIX III: Calibration curve for crystal violet method

The method used for biofilm quantification is based on the unspecific absorption of crystal violet by different kinds of microorganisms; the basic idea is that the absorbance is proportional to the amount of biomass present in the biofilm. In figure 7-3 is presented a linear relation between the relative amount of biofilm and the values for absorbance obtained.

In the assay polyethylene samples with constant area were incubated with microorganism during one month to allow biofilm development, after this period of time the biofilm quantification assay described in the methodology in chapter 3 was applied to the samples. It is assumed that each samples developed the same amount of biofilm. The assay was applied first increasing amount of samples to corroborate the linearity of the test. The result obtained proves that the absorbance is proportional to the amount of biomass on the surface of the polymer.

It has to be noted that performing the test with known amounts of a strain of a microorganism (i.e *Escherichia coli*) would be irrelevant in this case, because in this research the biofilms are composed of complex microbial populations. This is why the relative amount of biofilm developed on the surface of a know area was chosen as a variable to evaluate the linearity of the test.



Figure 7-3. Linear relation between absorbance and relative amount of biofilm

7.4 APPENDIX IV: Changes in acidity in the fuel phase

Oxidation in the fuel phase during the experiment was followed by titration with KOH, results for different biodiesel concentrations in the fuel phase are presented in figure 7-4.



Figure 7-4. Acidity of the fuel phase determined by titration with KOH

7.5 DETAILS OF STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR DIFFERENT VATIABLES

7.5.1 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO SUSPENDED COMMUNITY

7.5.1.1 Growth by absorbance

 Table 7-3ANOVA table for the variable growth.

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	<0.0291
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration][Time]	< 0.0001

Table 7-4. Results for comparison of growth among treatments at different times during

 the experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

	0 days	50 days	75 days	100 days	200 days
BO	A	А	А	AB	А
B25	А	А	А	В	AB
B50	A	А	А	AB	А
B75	A	А	А	А	В
B100	A	А	А	AB	С

7.5.1.2 pH

 Table 7-5. ANOVA table for pH analysis of the water layer during 200 days of the experiment

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	< 0.0001
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration][Time]	<0.0001

	Time 50 days	Time 75 days	Time 100 days	Time 200 days
B0	А	А	А	В
B25	А	А	А	А
B50	А	А	А	А
B75	А	А	А	С
B100	А	В	В	D

Table 7-6. Results for comparison of the pH among treatments at different times during the experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters.

7.5.1.3 Heterotrophic bacteria

Table 7-7. ANOVA table for the logarithm of heterotrophic bacteria plate counts

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	< 0.0001
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration][Time]	< 0.0001

7.5.1.4 Anaerobic bacteria

Table 7-8. ANOVA table for the the logarithm of anaerobic bacteria plate counts

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	<0.0001
[Time]	<0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration][Time]	<0.0001

7.5.2 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO BIOFILM COMMUNITY

7.5.2.1 Biofilm growth by crystal violet

Table 7-9. ANOVA table for biofilm growth on different polymers at different biodiesel

 concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	< 0.0001
[Polymer type]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel] [Polymer type]	< 0.0001

Table 7-10. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated at different biodiesel concentrations in the polymers used in this experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

	XLPE	LLDPE	PA/XLPE
B0	А	А	А
B25	А	А	А
B50	А	А	А
B75	А	А	А
B100	В	В	В

7.5.2.2 Relative viability

Table 7-11. ANOVA table for relative viability of biofilm growing on different polymers

 at different biodiesel concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	< 0.0001
[Polymer type]	<0.0164
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.0504
[Polymer type]	

Table 7-12. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated at different biodiesel concentrations. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

B0	А
B25	BC
B50	BC
B75	В
B100	С

7.5.3 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS FOR VARIABLES RELATED TO POLYETHYLENE DEGRADATION

7.5.3.1 Biofilm growth by crystal violet

 Table 7-13. ANOVA table for biofilm growing on LLDPE at different biodiesel

 concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.2059
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	0.0046

Table 7-14. Results for comparison of biofilm growth for samples incubated in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

	0 days	25 days	50 days	75 days	100 days
BO	А	А	А	А	А
B25	А	А	А	А	А
B50	А	А	А	А	А
B75	А	А	А	А	В
B100	А	А	А	А	В

7.5.3.2 Keto-Carbonyl index

Table 7-15. ANOVA table for keto-carbonyl index of LLDPE surface for samples incubated in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.1183
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	< 0.0001

Table 7-16. Results for comparison of keto-carbonyl index among samples incubated with microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations at different times during the experiment. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

	BO	B25	B50	B75	B100	Control
T0	А	В	А	А	А	А
T25	А	В	А	А	В	А
T50	В	AB	В	А	С	А
T75	А	А	А	А	D	А
T100	А	А	А	A	D	А

7.5.3.3 Contact angle

Table 7-17. ANOVA table for contact angle of LLDPE surface for samples incubated in

 the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	< 0.0001
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	0.0501

Table 7-18. Results for comparison of contact angle among samples incubated with microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

С	А
B0	В
B25	В
B50	С
B75	С
B100	С

7.5.3.4 Basic component of the surface free energy

Table 7-19. ANOVA table for the basic component of the surface free energy of LLDPE surface for samples incubated in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.0007
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	0.0978

Table 7-20. Results for comparison of basic component of the surface free energy among samples incubated with microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations. Significant differences among treatments are shown with different letters

С	А
B0	В
B25	В
B50	BC
B75	С
B100	С

7.5.3.5 Crystallinity

Table 7-21. ANOVA table for crystallinity of LLDPE for samples incubated in the presence of microorganisms at different biodiesel concentrations

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.6721
[Time]	< 0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	0.1312

7.5.3.6 Weight loss

Effect	P-value
[Biodiesel concentration]	0.8283
[Time]	<0.0001
[Biodiesel concentration] [Time]	0.1626
Curriculum Vitae

Name:	Juan-Manuel Restrepo-Flórez
Post-secondary	Universidad Nacional de Colombia
Education and	Medellín, Antioquia, Colombia
Degrees:	2003-2008
	Bachelor in biological engineering
	Universidad Pontificia Bolivariana
	Medellín, Antioquia, Colombia
	2009-2011
	Specialist in modeling and simulation of systems
	The University of Western Ontario
	London, Ontario, Canada
	2012-2013
	Master of engineering Science
Honours and Awards:	Firs Prize, Research Bridges Competition, Sarnia, On
Related Work	Teaching Assistant
Experience	The University of Western Ontario
	2012-2013
	-Transport phenomena
	-Bioseparation processes
	-Fundamentals of environmental and biochemical
	engineering

Publications

Conference papers

Restrepo-Florez JM. Bassi A. Thompson M. 2013. Effect of biodiesel addition on microbial community in diesel storage tanks. Preceedings of NACE international corrosion society. (USA).

Journal papers

Restrepo-Flórez JM. Bassi A. Thompson M. 2013. Degradation and deterioration of polyethyelene by the action of microorganisms-a review. International Biodegradation and Biodeterioration (Submitted)

Restrepo-Flórez JM. Bassi A. Rehmann L. Thompson M. 2013. Effect of biodiesel addition on microbial community structure in a simulated fuel storage system. Bioresource Technology 147:456-463.

Restrepo-Flórez JM. Bassi A. Rehmann L. Thompson M. 2013. Investigation of biofilm formation on polyethylene in a diesel/biodiesel fuel storage environment. Fuel (Submitted).

Restrepo-Flórez JM. Wood JA. Rehmann L. Thompson M. 2013. Effect of biodiesel on biofilm activity in low density polyethylene (LLDPE) in a simulated fuel storage tank. Polymer degradation and stability (Submitted).